

## **RAPID REVIEW**

# Post-Acute COVID-19 Syndrome (PACS) in Adults

Published: April 2022

## Introduction

Public Health Ontario (PHO) is actively monitoring, reviewing and assessing relevant information related to Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19), caused by severe acute respiratory coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2).

This rapid review concentrates on results from systematic reviews and meta-analyses, updating the evidence on the prevalence of PACS, PACS symptoms by organ system and risk factors for developing PACS. The update includes more meta-analyses and primary research with larger sample sizes and includes a new section reporting on the impacts of PACS on daily living. This rapid review replaces *Persistent Symptoms and Post-Acute COVID-19 in Adults – What We Know So Far* (April 9, 2021).<sup>1</sup>

## **Key Messages**

- The definition of and diagnostic criteria for post-acute COVID-19 syndrome (PACS) are not yet well established. This rapid review considered PACS as persistent or new sequelae present 3 or more weeks after severe, mildly symptomatic or asymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infection.
- Pooled mean prevalence results for any experience of PACS, extracted from nine systematic reviews, ranged from 51%–80%.
- Pooled mean prevalence results for specific PACS symptoms were extracted, when available, from 32 systematic reviews. Symptoms and prevalence results varied widely across reviews, however some of the most commonly reported symptoms included fatigue; shortness of breath; anxiety; depression; sleep disorder; cognitive and memory impairments; and negative impacts on quality of life (QoL). The most commonly reported risk factors for developing PACS were increased disease severity during acute SARS-CoV-2 infection and female sex.
- Few included studies used control groups of individuals not infected with SARS-CoV-2 (e.g., healthy controls, patients with alternative diagnoses). These studies consistently found overall greater rates or risk of persistent symptoms consistent with PACS among patients with COVID-19 compared to symptoms in those without COVID-19. Further case-control studies would help disentangle the impact of public health measures, other confounders and SARS-CoV-2 infection on symptoms consistent with PACS.
- Results across reviews and studies with multiple follow up periods did not consistently indicate if prevalence of PACS or PACS sequelae increased, decreased or remained stable over time.
- Overall, while ongoing research is needed to better characterize PACS characteristics and prevalence, this body of evidence indicates PACS is a condition experienced by a substantial number of individuals with previous SARS-CoV-2 infection. Care for patients with PACS will likely place added stresses on health care and social support systems, including increased emergency department visits, outpatient care, inpatient care and rehabilitation involving multidisciplinary teams.

# Contents

Background
Methods and Scope
Search Findings4
Prevalence of PACS
Prevalence of PACS Symptoms by Organ System6
Neurological and Mental Health Outcomes7
Respiratory10
Cardiovascular12
Other Organ Systems14
Impacts of PACS on Daily Living
Risk Factors Associated with PACS
Limitations
Conclusions and Public Health Implications20
References
Appendix A. Characteristics of Included Studies
Appendix B. Summaries of PACS Symptom Prevalence by Organ System
Appendix C. Summary of Studies on Impacts to Daily Living45
Appendix D. Summary of Risk Factors for Developing PACS47

# Background

There are ongoing discussions and research into what constitutes PACS and how to define this condition. There are also a number of names used to refer to persistent symptoms after the acute phase of a SARS-CoV-2 infection, including "long COVID," "post-COVID syndrome," "post-acute COVID-19 syndrome," and "post-acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection";<sup>2</sup> the term PACS will used throughout this document. Nalbandian et al. (2021) described PACS as persistent symptoms and/or delayed symptoms of SARS-CoV-2 infection beyond 4 weeks from symptom onset.<sup>3</sup> PACS has been defined elsewhere as signs and symptoms that develop during or after SARS-CoV-2 infection, continue for more than 12 weeks, and are not explained by an alternative diagnosis.<sup>4-6</sup> The Ontario COVID-19 Science Advisory Table (2021) have reported that while a consistent case definition has not been established, PACS encompasses many potential sequelae of infection with SARS-CoV-2 which may persist for weeks to months, and can develop after severe, mildly symptomatic or asymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infections.<sup>7</sup> To ensure a broad assessment of PACS and PACS sequelae, we will consider PACS as persistent or new symptoms or sequelae present 3 weeks or more after SARS-CoV-2 infection.

In a science brief by the Ontario COVID-19 Science Advisory Table (September, 2021), the authors estimated that 57,000 to 78,000 people in Ontario have experienced PACS, noting this estimate could vary widely depending on what case definition is applied.<sup>7</sup> In order to plan for a potential increase in use of health care resources post-COVID-19, the health care system needs to understand PACS in recovering patients. Knowledge of the risk factors associated with the development of PACS may be able to assist with following individuals at risk of further morbidity and direct resources appropriately.

The purpose of this document is to examine the prevalence of PACS symptoms and sequelae and explore risk factors for developing PACS.

# Methods and Scope

In considering feasibility, scope, and a need for responsiveness, we chose a rapid review as an appropriate approach to understanding the persistent symptoms of PACS. A rapid review is a knowledge synthesis where certain steps of the systematic review process are omitted (e.g., duplicate screening, quality assessment) in order to be timely.<sup>8</sup>

PHO Library Services conducted updated literature searches in MEDLINE (February 11, 2022), National Institutes of Health COVID-19 Portfolio (Preprints) (February 11, 2022), Embase (February 15, 2022) and Global Health/Scopus (February 15, 2022). The search was informed by the previous search strategy, with the addition of updated SARS-CoV-2 variant of concern (VOC) terms and COVID-19 vaccination terms to ensure up-to-date concepts were captured (search strategies available upon request). We searched PubMed on March 15, 2022 for additional articles of interest.

English-language peer-reviewed and non-peer-reviewed studies that described persistent symptoms after the acute phase of SARS-CoV-2 infection were included. Studies did not have to specify if cases of SARS-CoV-2 were test-confirmed to be included, and did not need to specify if cases were symptomatic, asymptomatic, hospitalized or not hospitalized. We restricted the search to articles published after the previous search (March 1, 2021). This rapid review concentrated on evidence from systematic reviews and meta-analyses, supplemented by primary literature where appropriate.

Where prevalence data were reported for multiple end-points after SARS-CoV-2 infection, we reported prevalence for the latest follow-up period. Pooled prevalence estimates for PACS or PACS sequelae were extracted from systematic reviews. We did not check for overlap of primary studies across reviews, therefore some studies may have contributed to more than one included review. We excluded

systematic reviews that conducted their literature searches before 2021. Due to the substantial increase in available literature since the last version of this synthesis, and to limit the volume of primary studies included, we only included primary studies with at least 10,000 participants. Unless otherwise stated and to limit the number of relatively rare symptoms, we only included symptoms reported in at least 10% of patients in a study. Studies were restricted to those with adult patients greater than 17 years of age. Several symptoms were potentially associated with multiple organ systems; however, we reported these symptoms with the organ system where they were most often reported in the literature (e.g., chest pain in cardiovascular section). While signs (e.g., diagnostic tests and biomarkers) were not strictly scoped out, the focus of this synthesis was to describe symptoms and patient-important sequelae after the acute phase of SARS-CoV-2 infection.

This document does not report on the indirect impacts of pandemic public health measures on longterm sequelae; e.g., impact of social distancing on mental health or the consequences of deferred health care on chronic disease management. The impact of seeking health care/use of health care resources as a result of PACS symptoms was not in scope of this review. In addition, this synthesis does not address the management of patients with long-term sequelae, the underlying mechanisms for the emergence of sequelae, or sequelae related to treatment of SARS-CoV-2 infection (e.g., post-intensive care unit [ICU] admission, invasive mechanical ventilation, therapeutics). For information on post-acute COVID-19 in children, please see PHO's *Post-Acute COVID-19 and Multisystem Inflammatory Syndrome in Children (MIS-C) – What We Know So Far* (update in progress).<sup>9</sup> Finally, the impact of vaccination on PACS is not in scope of this synthesis, however is addressed in PHO's *Impact of Vaccination on Post-Acute COVID-19 Syndrome (PACS) – What We Know So Far.*<sup>10</sup>

Prior to posting, PHO subject-matter experts review all knowledge products. As the COVID-19 outbreak continues to evolve and the scientific evidence rapidly expands, the information provided in this document is only current as of the date of the respective literature searches.

## Search Findings

We screened 7,263 articles identified from updated database searches: MEDLINE (n=2,893 articles), Embase and Global Health (n=3,223), Scopus (n=756), and National Institutes of Health COVID-19 Portfolio (Preprints) (n=391). After screening, full-text review, and re-assessment of the previously included evidence with updated inclusion criteria, we included 32 systematic reviews and meta-analyses, and 18 primary research articles. Nine of the 50 (18%) total articles were non-peer-reviewed preprints.

Over half (19/32) of the included systematic reviews conducted meta-analyses, and approximately one third (11/32) reported on multiple follow-up periods. In terms of settings during the acute phase of COVID-19 illness, most reviews examined a mix of inpatients and outpatients (27/32), few examined only inpatients (3/32) or outpatients (1/32), and one did not report the acute illness setting. No reviews limited inclusion to studies with non-COVID-19 control groups, making it challenging to attribute PACS symptoms only to previous SARS-CoV-2 infection. Five of 32 included reviews were non-peer reviewed preprints.<sup>11-15</sup>

Primary studies were conducted in the United States (US) (11/18), the United Kingdom (UK) (3/18), Denmark (2/18), France (1/18) or included multiple countries (1/18). Most studies included a mix of participants who were inpatients or outpatients during acute COVID-19 (12/18), three assessed only outpatients, one assessed only inpatients and two did not report the setting. Fourteen of 18 studies assessed symptoms consistent with PACS among patient with COVID-19 and among comparator groups of patients without COVID-19 infection, however the types of control patients varied across studies (e.g., healthy controls, patients with influenza). Four of 18 primary studies were non-peer-reviewed preprints.<sup>16-19</sup>

Please refer to Appendix A, <u>Table 1</u> and <u>Table 2</u> for additional characteristics of included studies.

It is important to note the considerable heterogeneity across included studies. Studies used different follow-up periods and different time points to determine follow-up periods; e.g., time from hospital discharge, time from positive SARS-CoV-2 test, and time from symptom onset in acute stage of disease. Reported symptoms, outcome measures/criteria, and populations (e.g., severity of illness during acute SARS-CoV-2 infection) also varied widely across studies. As noted above, the definition, diagnostic criteria and official name for this new condition are not yet established. Due to this significant heterogeneity and the evolving nature of this condition, determining exact prevalence estimates for PACS and PACS sequelae (i.e., through meta-analysis) was not considered appropriate for this rapid review or this body of evidence. We aimed to provide an overall understanding of the breadth of PACS sequelae, identify common sequelae and possible PACS risk factors.

Thus, to summarize the mean/median pooled estimates extracted from heterogeneous systematic reviews, we first reported the range of all identified pooled mean/median prevalence results (e.g., 5%–75%). Then, for each outcome we identified the interquartile range of (IQR) of all pooled mean/median prevalence results, along with the number of systematic reviews informing that outcome. This descriptive approach was used to demonstrate the wide range of results in the available literature related to this topic, along with a central range (i.e., IQR) to describe a more focused range of available results.

## **Prevalence of PACS**

### Reviews

Results ranged widely across 12 systematic reviews that reported on the pooled mean prevalence of any PACS symptoms.<sup>11-13,20-28</sup> All reviews except one (i.e., van Kessel et al., 2022 assessed only outpatients)<sup>28</sup> included both hospitalized and non-hospitalized patients during acute COVID-19 illness. Most reviews specified minimum follow-up times of 3–4 weeks post-acute SARS-CoV-2 infection; however, several reported on longer follow-up periods.

- Nine reviews reported a pooled mean prevalence (range of follow-up period) for one or more PACS symptom(s): 80% (14–110 days),<sup>24</sup> 56% (≥21 days),<sup>13</sup> 56% (30–180 days),<sup>27</sup> 73% (>30 days),<sup>25</sup> 53% (>84 days),<sup>12</sup> 62% (>84 days),<sup>23</sup> 59% (>90 days),<sup>26</sup> 51% (120 days)<sup>11</sup> and 54% (180 days).<sup>22</sup> Of these nine results, the range of pooled prevalence estimates was 51%–80% and the IQR was 54%–64.75%.
- Three reviews reported a range of mean prevalence results from included primary studies but no pooled result: 5%–80% (>21 days),<sup>20</sup> 10%–35% (>21 days)<sup>28</sup> and 16%–87% (>21 days).<sup>21</sup>

Four systematic reviews reported on PACS prevalence at multiple follow-up points.<sup>11,12,22,23</sup> Evidence across reviews is insufficient to determine if prevalence consistently increased, decreased or remained stable over time.

- Chen et al. (2021) (preprint) reported a pooled mean prevalence for any PACS symptom(s) at least 28 days after acute infection, and at four follow-up periods (pooled mean prevalence, 95% confidence interval [CI]): overall (43%, 35–63), 30 days (36%, 25–48), 60 days (24%, 13–39), 90 days (29%, 12–57) and 120 days (51%, 42–59).<sup>11</sup>
- Reyes Domingo et al. (2021) (preprint) reported on PACS prevalence at two follow-up periods (pooled mean prevalence, 95% Cl): 4–12 weeks (61%, 44–76) and >12 weeks (53%, 41–65).<sup>12</sup>

- Jennings et al. (2021) reported on PACS prevalence at two follow-up periods: 4–12 weeks (59%, range: 14–87) and >12 weeks (62%, range: 18–89).<sup>23</sup>
- Groff et al. (2021) reported on PACS prevalence at three follow-up periods (pooled median prevalence, IQR): 1 month (54%, 45–69), 2–5 months (55%, 34.8–65.5) and 6 months (54%, 31–67).<sup>22</sup>

## **Primary Literature**

Three primary studies reported on the overall prevalence of PACS symptoms and sequelae in adults, which were largely in agreement with the included systematic reviews and meta-analyses, also demonstrating a considerable range of prevalence estimates.<sup>18,29,30</sup> A UK study by Whitaker et al. (2021) (preprint) included 508,707 participants and 19% of those self-reported previous COVID-19 illness; 38% reported one or more symptoms persisting beyond 12 weeks and 15% experienced at least three symptoms beyond 12 weeks.<sup>18</sup> Taquet et al. (2021a) conducted a study of 273,618 COVID-19 survivors in the US and found 37% experienced at least one PACS symptom 3–6 months after diagnosis, and that patients with COVID-19 were at significantly greater risk of persistent symptoms compared to patients with influenza (hazard ratio [HR]: 1.7, 95% CI: 1.62–1.67).<sup>30</sup> Chevinski et al. (2021) reported that at 31– 120 days follow-up among 27,284 inpatients with COVID-19, 7% newly experienced at least one of five identified PACS conditions/groups of conditions: respiratory (e.g., shortness of breath), nervous system (e.g., altered mental status), urinary tract infection, cardiovascular (e.g., tachycardia) and nonspecific chest pain.<sup>29</sup> Similarly, among 44,489 outpatients with COVID-19, 7.7% newly experienced at least one of 10 identified PACS conditions/groups of conditions: respiratory symptoms, abdominal pain and other digestive/abdominal symptoms, nonspecific chest pain, nervous system symptoms, headache (including migraine), circulatory symptoms, fluid and electrolyte disorders, malaise and fatigue, nausea and vomiting, and urinary tract infections.

An additional study by Matta et al. (2022) investigated associations between self-reported COVID-19 illness (i.e., belief that one was previously infected) and persistent PACS symptoms at least 8 weeks after infection, as well as between test-confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infection and persistent symptoms.<sup>31</sup> The study included 26,823 participants of the general population in France. Belief in a previous infection (n=914) was significantly positively associated with 15 of 18 persistent physical symptoms (odds ratios [ORs] ranged 1.4–16.6), whereas test-confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infection (n=1,091) was only positively associated with one persistent symptom (anosmia OR: 2.6).

## Prevalence of PACS Symptoms by Organ System

Across the included reviews, authors addressed a variety of PACS symptoms and outcomes. To maintain focus on more common outcomes, we reported on symptoms that appear in at least 10% of participants and in at least 25% of the reviews addressing the relevant organ system. In some cases, prevalence under 10% were reported for symptoms in individual reviews when that symptom appeared frequently across most included reviews. Please refer to <u>Appendix A</u>, Tables 1 and 2 for characteristics of included studies, and to <u>Appendix B</u>, Tables 3–7 for symptom prevalence details for all organ systems described in this rapid review.

## Neurological and Mental Health Outcomes

### **REVIEWS**

The total range of pooled mean/median prevalence results extracted from systematic reviews for the most commonly reported neurological sequelae are described below, followed by the IQR. A total of 26 included reviews reported prevalence results for neurological sequelae, the numbers of reviews that contributed results to specific sequelae (i.e., number of extracted pooled mean/median prevalence results) are listed following the range and IQR:

- Memory impairment: range: 11%–57%, IQR: 16%–27%, 17 reviews
- Cognitive impairment: range: 29%–57%, IQR: 15%–25.5%, 12 reviews
- Concentration impairment: range: 3%–85%, IQR; 12%–24%, 17 reviews
- Smell dysfunction: range: 6%–27%, IQR: 11%–18.5%, 23 reviews
- Headache: range: 4%–44%, IQR: 9%–19.5%, 22 reviews
- Taste dysfunction: range: 4%–23%, IQR: 8%– 14%, 21 reviews

A total of 22 included systematic reviews reported pooled mean/median prevalence results for mental health PACS sequelae:

- Anxiety: range: 11%–34%, IQR: 19%– 28.75%, 22 reviews
- **Depression:** range: 8%–33%, IQR: 19%– 28.75%, 22 reviews
- Sleep disorder: range: 11%–53%, IQR: 18.5%–34%, 21 reviews
- Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD): range: 1%–57%, IQR: 12.25%–18.75%, 14 reviews

We included eight key systematic reviews that had relatively large total sample sizes (n > 20,000) and/or that specifically investigated neurological or mental health outcomes:

- Chen et al. (2021) (preprint) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to August 12, 2021) examining PACS symptoms at least 28 days after acute illness across 40 studies and 886,388 patients.<sup>11</sup> Common neurological symptoms (pooled mean prevalence, 95% Cl) were memory problems (13%, 1–18), concentration and confusion (9%, 5–17), loss of smell (8%, 5–12) loss of taste (8%, 4–13) and headache (5%, 3–8). Common mental health symptoms were sleep problems (13%, 6–28), anxiety (10%, 6–16) and depression (10%, 5–21).
- A systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to October 2021) conducted by Alkodaymi et al. (2022) included 63 studies and 257,348 patients.<sup>32</sup> Neurological symptoms were reported at 3–6 months, 6–9 months, 9–12 months and >12 months after acute SARS-CoV-2 infection. Estimates were not reported (NR) at all follow-up periods for all symptoms. Estimated prevalence of PACS symptoms were (pooled mean prevalence [95% CI]): difficulty concentrating (22% [15–31], 22% [8–40], NR, NR), cognitive disorder (14% [3–31], 15% [6–27], NR, NR), headache (12% [5–20], 14% [7–23], 10% [4–17], NR), loss of smell (9% [4–7], 15% [10–22], 12% [1–30], NR) and loss of taste (8% [3–15], 13% [8–18], 6% [1–13], NR). Mental health symptoms included sleep disorder (24% [8–44], 29% [15–45]; NR; 30% [13–50]), anxiety (21% [6–43]; 23% [13–33]; NR; NR) and depression (14% [2–33]; 23% [21–26]; NR; NR).

- A systematic review and meta-analysis by Premraj et al. (2022) (searched to August 1, 2021) examined neuropsychiatric sequelae in patients with COVID-19, and included 19 studies and 11,324 patients.<sup>33</sup> Neurological symptoms included (pooled mean prevalence, 95% CI) brain fog (32%, 9–55), memory issues (27%, 18–36), attention disorder (22%, 20–34), loss of smell (12%, 7–17), taste dysfunction (11%, 4–17) and headache (10%, 1–21). Mental health symptoms included sleep disturbances (31%, 18–43), anxiety (23%, 13–33) and depression (14%, 7–21). The authors investigated the duration of PACS neuropsychiatric symptoms and found loss of smell, taste dysfunction and cognitive dysfunction did not change significantly from the midterm (3–6 months) to the long-term (>6 months) follow-up. However, anxiety and depression increased substantially in the long-term compared to mid-term follow-up.
- Ceban et al. (2022) conducted a systematic review (searched to June 8, 2021) and meta-analysis examining fatigue and cognitive impairment in patients after acute COVID-19 infection, follow-up periods ranged from 2.8 to 11.2 months.<sup>34</sup> The systematic review included 81 studies; the meta-analysis for cognitive impairment included 13,232 patients. The pooled prevalence of cognitive impairment 12 weeks post-acute infection was 22% (95% CI: 17–28).
- Fernández-de-las-Peñas et al. (2021) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to May 21, 2021) of 35 studies and 28,438 patients.<sup>35</sup> The authors examined headache as an acute COVID-19 symptom and as a PACS symptom at 30, 60, 90 and ≥180 days after acute infection. The pooled mean prevalence (95% CI) of headache after COVID-19 infection was 10% (5.4–18.5) at 30 days, 16.5% (5.6–39.7) at 60 days, 10.6% (4.7–22.3) at 90 days, and 8.4% (4.6–14.8) ≥180 days. There was no significant difference in headache between hospitalized and nonhospitalized patients. Regardless of hospitalization status, time had a significant effect, with headache prevalence gradually decreasing over time (the slight increase at 60 days was not found to be significant).
- In a systematic review (searched to March 2021) of 57 studies and 250,351 participants, Groff et al. (2021) assessed PACS symptoms at least 30 days after acute infection.<sup>22</sup> The most common neurocognitive symptoms were (pooled median frequency, IQR) difficulty concentrating (23.8%, 20.4–25.9), memory deficits (18.6%, 17.3–22.9), cognitive impairment (17.1%, 14.1–30.5), distorted taste (11.2%, 6.7–18.9) and loss of smell (13.4%, 7.9–19.0). Common mental health outcomes included generalized anxiety (29.6%, 14.0–44.0), sleep disorder (27.0%, 19.2–30.3), depression (20.4%, 19.2–21.5) and PTSD (13.3%, 7.3–25.1).
- A systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to February 20, 2021) by Badenoch et al. (2022) investigated persistent neuropsychiatric PACS symptoms across 51 studies and 18,917 patients assessed at least 20 days after acute COVID-19 infection.<sup>36</sup> Common neurological symptoms were (pooled mean prevalence, 95% CI) cognitive dysfunction (20.2%, 10.3–35.7), smell dysfunction (11.4%, 8.2–15.6), taste dysfunction (7.4%, 4.7–11.4) and headache (6.6%, 3.6–12.0). Common mental health outcomes were sleep problems (27.4%, 21.4–34.4), anxiety (19.1%, 13.3–26.8), PTSD (15.7%, 9.9–24.1) and depression (12.9%, 7.5–21.5).
- In a systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to January 1, 2021) of 15 articles and 47,910 patients, Lopez-Leon et al. (2021) reported on the long-term effects of COVID-19 14–110 days after acute infection.<sup>24</sup> The most common neurological symptoms were (pooled mean prevalence, 95% CI) headache (44%, 13–78), attention disorder (27%, 19–36), taste dysfunction (23%, 14–33), smell dysfunction (21%, 12–32), memory loss (16%, 0–0.55), and hearing loss/tinnitus (15%, 10–20). The most common mental health outcomes were anxiety (13%, 3–26), depression (12%, 3–23) and sleep disorder (11%, 3–24).

Details of the pooled mean/median prevalence measures reported in additional included reviews can be found in Appendix B, <u>Table 3</u> and <u>Table 4</u>.

#### **PRIMARY LITERATURE**

Eleven large observational primary studies (n > 10,000 participants) examined neurological or mental health PACS symptoms and sequelae, which were in agreement with the included systematic reviews and meta-analyses. Nine studies used non-COVID-19 infected comparator groups and two assessed symptoms only in patients with COVID-19.

Seven of the studies that used non-COVID-19 comparator groups also examined symptoms consistent with PACS over multiple follow-up periods.<sup>16,17,19,29,30,37,38</sup> These studies found patients with COVID-19 experienced some neurological or mental health sequelae to a greater degree than patients without COVID-19; however, these differences tended to decrease over longer follow-up periods. For example, Coleman et al. (2021) (preprint) examined new onset mental illness among 638,121 patients with COVID-19 and 87,969 patients without COVID-19 diagnosed with either another respiratory tract infection, bone fracture or urolithiasis.<sup>17</sup> Follow-up periods were 21–120 days and 121–365 days after infection/illness. COVID-19 patients had greater overall incidence (%) and significantly greater risk (HR) of any psychiatric illness (3.8%, HR: 1.3, 95% CI: 1.2–1.4) and anxiety (2%, HR: 1.3, 95% CI: 1.1–1.4) in the 21–120 day follow-up period compared to patients without COVID-19 (incidence of 3% and 1.6%, respectively). In the 121–365 day follow-up period, patients with COVID-19 were not at significantly higher risk of any mental disorder, mood disorder or anxiety disorder compared to control patients without COVID-19. Chevinski et al. (2021) did not find significant differences between COVID-19 patients and controls for anxiety, depression or PTSD at the longest follow-up period (90–120 days).<sup>29</sup> They found that patients with COVID-19 remained at higher risk (OR, 95% CI) of neurocognitive disorders (2.5, 1.4– 4.5) and other specified nervous system disorders (1.7, 1.1–2.6) compared to controls at 90–120 days follow-up. Five other observational studies similarly found increased rates of neurological or mental health outcomes among patients with COVID-19 compared to controls in shorter follow-up periods, but less often for longer follow-up periods of up to 12 months.<sup>16,19,30,37,38</sup>

Two studies with non-COVID-19 comparison groups examined non-hospitalised participants and followup times were approximately 6 months post-infection, these had contrasting results.<sup>39,40</sup> Al-Aly et al. (2021) investigated symptoms consistent with PACS among users of the US Veterans Health Administration and found those with COVID-19 (n = 73,435) to have excess burden of illness compared to patients without COVID-19 (n = 4,990,835) for the outcomes: sleep-wake disorders, nervous system signs and symptoms, trauma/stress-related disorders, anxiety and fear-related disorders, nervous system disorders, headache and neurocognitive disorders.<sup>39</sup> A study in Denmark by Lund et al. (2021) found patients with COVID-19 (n = 10,498) were not at a significantly increased risk of anosmia, headache, neurological disease, neuropathies, psychiatric illness, depression, anxiety or prescription antipsychotics, compared to those without COVID-19 (n = 80,894).<sup>40</sup>

Taquet et al. (2021b) and Wang et al. (2022) assessed symptoms only in patients with COVID-19 at followup periods of 168 days and 50–110 days, respectively.<sup>41,42</sup> Taquet et al. (2021b) found approximately a third of patients had a neuropsychiatric diagnosis (33.6%; 95% CI: 33.2–34.1) at follow-up and 12.8% (95% CI: 12.4–13.3) received a neuropsychiatric diagnosis for the first time. Mood, anxiety or psychotic disorder were reported for the first time in 8.6% (95% CI: 8.3–9.0) of patients.<sup>41</sup> Prevalence estimates for common neurological or mental health outcomes reported by Wang et al. (2022) generally fell within the prevalence ranges from review evidence described above, for example headache (20%), confusion (5%), problems with smell or taste (5%), anxiety (25%), depression (24%) and insomnia (11%).<sup>42</sup>

## Respiratory

### **REVIEWS**

A total of 21 systematic reviews reported pooled mean/median prevalence results for common respiratory sequelae. The number of reviews that reported results for specific symptoms are listed following the range and IQR.

- Dyspnea (shortness of breath): range: 14%–71%, IQR: 25%–36%, 21 reviews
- Cough: range: 6%–59%, IQR: 11%–19%, 21 reviews
- Nasal congestion: range: 1%–20%, IQR: 6.5%–16.5%, 7 reviews
- Sputum: range: 1%–59%, IQR: 5.75%–12.25%, 12 reviews

Six key systematic reviews included relatively large sample sizes (n > 20,000) and/or specifically investigated the respiratory system:

- Chen et al. (2021) (preprint) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to August 12, 2021) examining PACS symptoms at least 28 days after acute illness across 40 studies and 886,388 patients.<sup>11</sup> Dyspnea was the only common (i.e., prevalence >10%) respiratory symptom (13%, 95% CI: 9–19), cough occurred less commonly (7%, 95% CI: 5–9).
- Alkodaymi et al. (2022) included 63 studies and 257,348 patients in their systematic review and meta-analysis, and reported common respiratory PACS symptoms at 3–6 months, 6–9 months, 9–12 months and >12 months after acute COVID-19 infection (pooled mean prevalence [95% CI]): dyspnea (25% [17–34], 25% [20–30], 21% [14–28], 31% [17–47], respectively) and cough (15% [10–21], 12% [6–20], 6% [1–12], NR, respectively).<sup>32</sup>
- Long et al. (2021) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis of 16 studies and 4,478 patients with COVID-19 to investigate persistent symptoms and pulmonary function at least 30 days after discharge from hospital.<sup>43</sup> Common persistent respiratory symptoms included dyspnea (33%, 22–43) and cough (17%, 11–22).
- So et al. (2021) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis of 15 studies and 3,066 patients followed up between 1 and 6 months post-SARS-CoV-2 infection.<sup>27</sup> The authors investigated radiological and functional lung outcomes. The pooled mean prevalence (95% CI) of any computerized tomography (CT) abnormality was 55.7% (41.2–70.1), and of any pulmonary function test abnormality was 44.3% (32.2–56.4).
- In a systematic review of 57 studies and 250,351 participants assessed at least 30 days after acute COVID-19, Groff et al. (2021) examined various PACS symptoms.<sup>22</sup> Common respiratory signs and symptoms included (pooled median frequency, IQR) dyspnea (29.7%, 14.2–37.0), cough (13.1%, 5.3–22.6), increased oxygen requirement (65.0%, 39.3–76.1), pulmonary diffusion abnormalities (30.3%, 22.1–38.5), ground glass opacification (23.1%, 19.7–43.0) and restrictive patterns on spirometry (10.0%, 6.1–24.1).
- In a systematic review and meta-analysis of 15 articles and 47,910 patients, Lopez-Leon et al. (2021) reported on the long-term effects of COVID-19 (mean follow-up: 14–110 days).<sup>24</sup>
   Common respiratory PACS symptoms were (pooled mean prevalence, 95% CI) dyspnea (24%, 14–36) and cough (19%, 7–34).

Details of the pooled mean/median prevalence measures reported in additional included reviews can be found in Appendix B, <u>Table 5</u>.

#### **PRIMARY LITERATURE**

Eight primary observational studies examined respiratory PACS symptoms and sequelae, seven used non-COVID-19 comparison groups and one assessed symptoms only in patients with COVID-19. The primary studies were in agreement with the included systematic reviews and meta-analyses.

Four studies used non-COVID-19 comparator groups and examined respiratory symptoms consistent with PACS over multiple follow-up periods.<sup>19,29,30,37</sup> All four suggested greater respiratory symptom prevalence in patients who had COVID-19 compared to those who did not, at some point during followup. Three studies indicated attenuation of respiratory symptom risk or prevalence over time and one found the risk of dyspnea did not reduce over time. Chevinski et al. (2021) examined symptoms consistent with PACS at four follow-up periods: 1–30, 31–60, 61–90 and 90–120 days.<sup>29</sup> Patients who had COVID-19 had significantly increased odds of having general respiratory signs and symptoms (OR: 1.4, 95% CI: 1.0–1.8) at the longest follow-up period compared to comparators who did not have COVID-19. There were more significant differences between patients with COVID-19 and control patients for respiratory outcomes in earlier follow-up periods (e.g., pneumonia), however these were not significantly different from the controls by the final follow-up. Taquet et al. (2021a) examined 273,618 COVID-19 survivors and a matched cohort of 114,449 influenza patients in the US.<sup>30</sup> One respiratory outcome was reported at 1–180 days follow-up in patients with COVID-19 and influenza, respectively (prevalence, 95% CI, HR): abnormal breathing (18.4%, 18.0–18.9 versus 9.7%, 9.5–10.0, HR: 2.0). When results were limited to 90–180 days follow-up (i.e., excluding any outcomes from the acute infection period), the prevalence of abnormal breathing reduced overall, but remained a greater risk for patients with COVID-19 relative to patients with influenza (9.1%, 8.6–9.5 versus 4.7%, 4.5–4.9, HR: 2.0). Sørensen et al. (2022) (preprint) assessed symptoms consistent with PACS at 6, 9 and 12 months after SARS-CoV-2 test.<sup>19</sup> Those who tested positive were at greater risk for dyspnea across all follow-up periods than those who tested negative, however overall prevalence (%) of dyspnea and risk difference (RD) in COVID-19 versus controls appeared to gradually decline over time: 6 months (6%, RD: 5.7), 9 months (5.4%, RD: 4.9) and 12 months (4.8%, RD: 4.2). Estiri et al. (2021) conducted a retrospective cohort study involving 96,025 non-hospitalized patient records, 22,475 of those (23.4%) had positive SARS-CoV-2 test results.<sup>37</sup> Respiratory outcomes significantly associated with a previous SARS-CoV-2 infection included (OR, 95% CI) dyspnea (3–6 months: 1.4, 1.22–1.64; 6–9 months: 1.5, 1.09–1.93) and pneumonia (3–6 months: 1.7, 1.28-2.16; 6-9 months: NR).

Three studies with non-COVID-19 comparator groups assessed respiratory symptoms consistent with PACS after acute infection but not at multiple follow-up periods.<sup>39,40,44</sup> At follow-up, patients with COVID-19 tended to experience more respiratory symptoms than patients without COVID-19. Al-Aly et al. (2021) and Ayoubkhani et al. (2021) reported any respiratory signs/symptoms and any respiratory disease, respectively, occurred at higher rates in patients with COVID-19 compared to patients without COVID-19.<sup>39,44</sup> Lund et al. (2021) found patients with COVID-19 were not at significantly increased risk of pulmonary disease or cough compared to patients without COVID-19, but were at significantly increased risk (relative risk [RR], 95% CI) of dyspnea (2.0, 1.62-2.48), use of bronchodilating medications (1.2, 1.01-1.48) and use of short-acting  $\beta$ 2-agonists (1.3, 1.09-1.60).<sup>40</sup>

Wang et al. (2022) assessed symptoms in patients with COVID-19 at 50–110 days follow-up, from 23,505 patients and 299,140 clinical notes.<sup>42</sup> The prevalence of common respiratory symptoms generally aligned with the ranges from review evidence described above: dyspnea (20.8%), cough (17.5%) and wheezing (11.9%). Less common symptoms were nasal congestion (7.1%) and sore throat (6.4%).

## Cardiovascular

### **REVIEWS**

A total of 21 systematic reviews reported pooled mean/median prevalence results for common cardiovascular sequelae:

- Pericardial effusion: range: 9%–27%, IQR: 12%–18%, 4 reviews
- Palpitations: range: 5%–62%, IQR: 9.7%–14%, 13 reviews
- Chest pain: range: 5%–89%, IQR: 8%–16%, 21 reviews

Five key reviews included sample sizes greater than 20,000 participants and/or specifically assessed the cardiovascular system:

- A systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to October 2021) by Alkodaymi et al. (2022) included 63 studies and 257,348 patients with COVID-19.<sup>32</sup> Cardiovascular PACS symptoms are listed in order of pooled mean prevalence [95% CI] at 3–6 months, 6–9 months, 9–12 months and >12 months after acute SARS-CoV-2 infection: effort intolerance (19% [7–35], 45% [26–67], NA, NA), palpitations (14% [5–25], 14% [8–21], NA, NA) and chest pain (11% [6–16], 12% [8–18], 8% [5–11], NA).
- Chen et al. (2021) (preprint) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to August 12, 2021) examining PACS symptoms at least 28 days after acute illness across 40 studies and 886,388 patients.<sup>11</sup> Cardiovasuclar symptoms such as tachycardia (7%, 95% CI: 3–18) and chest pain (5%, 95% CI: 4–7) were prevalent in less than 10% of patients.
- Ramadan et al. (2021) investigated cardiac sequelae of COVID-19 in a systematic review (searched to February 12, 2021) of 35 studies and 52,605 patients.<sup>45</sup> Median follow-up time was 28 days, results were synthesized qualitatively.. The pooled mean prevalence of all reported clinical diagnoses (e.g., myocarditis, myopericarditis, pericarditis, myocaridal infarction) were less than 10%. The median prevalence of chest pain was 17.5% (range: 0–73).
- In a systematic review of 57 studies and 250,351 participants assessed at least 30 days after acute COVID-19, Groff et al. (2021) examined various PACS symptoms.<sup>22</sup> Common cardiovascular symptoms were (pooled median, IQR) chest pain (13.3%, 8.8–17.8) and palpitations (9.3%, 6.0–10.8).
- In a systematic review and meta-analysis of 15 articles and 47,910 patients, Lopez-Leon et al. (2021) reported on the long-term effects of COVID-19 (mean follow-up: 14–110 days).<sup>24</sup> Common cardiovascular symptoms were (pooled mean prevalence, 95% CI): chest pain (16%, 10–22), tachycardia (11%, 9–14) and palpitations (11%, 6–17). Myocarditis was reported in 1% (0–4) of patients with PACS.

Details of the pooled mean/median prevalence measures reported in additional included reviews can be found in Appendix B, <u>Table 6</u>.

#### **PRIMARY LITERATURE**

Eight primary observational studies examined cardiovascular symptoms consistent with PACS, seven used non-COVID-19 comparison groups and one assessed symptoms only in patients with COVID-19. The primary studies were in agreement with the included systematic reviews and meta-analyses.

Two studies used non-COVID-19 comparator groups and examined cardiovascular sequelae over multiple follow-up periods.<sup>19,29</sup> Chevinski et al. (2021) examined 27,589 hospitalized matched pairs and 46,857 non-hospitalized matched pairs at 1–30, 31–60, 61–90 and 90–120 days follow-up. Patients with COVID-19, compared to those without COVID-19, had significantly increased odds of developing acute pulmonary embolism (OR: 2.3, 95% CI: 1.1–4.8) at the longest available follow-up time. In earlier follow-up periods, there were increased risks of other cardiovascular outcomes (e.g., chest pain, hypertension, and myocarditis) in patients with COVID-19; however, these were not significantly different at the final follow-up period. Sørensen et al. (2022) (preprint) examined 61,002 SARS-CoV-2-positive patients and 91,878 SARS-CoV-2-negative patients at 6, 9 and 12 months follow-up in Denmark.<sup>19</sup> Chest pain was the only cardiovascular symptom reported, and prevalence (%) among patients with COVID-19 was not very high, but there was greater risk (RD) among patients with COVID-19 compared to patients without COVID-19: 6 months (3.1%, RD: 2.1), 9 months (2.7%, RD: 1.8) and 12 months (2.7%, RD: 1.7).

Five studies with non-COVID-19 comparator groups assessed cardiovascular symptoms consistent with PACS but did not do so at multiple follow-up periods.<sup>37,39,40,44,46</sup> Most results across these studies indicated greater risk among patients with COVID-19 than those without COVID-19 for developing cardiovascular symptoms over various follow-up periods. For example, Ayoubkhani et al. (2021) conducted a retrospective cohort study of 47,780 patients discharged from hospital and 47,780 matched controls.<sup>44</sup> Mean follow-up time was 140 days. The rate of a major adverse cardiovascular event being diagnosed was 3.0 times (95% CI: 2.7–3.2) greater in patients with COVID-19 versus patients without COVID-19. Estiri et al. (2021) reported cardiovascular outcomes at 3–6 months follow-up that were significantly associated with a previous COVID-19 infection included (OR, 95% CI): chest pain (1.3, 1.09– 1.48) and palpitations (1.4, 1.22–1.64).<sup>37</sup> Lund et al. (2021) found SARS-CoV-2-positive individuals were at significantly increased risk of venous thromboembolism (RR: 1.8, 95% CI: 1.09–2.86), but were not at a significantly increased risk of heart failure, stroke/transient ischemic attack or cardiovascular disease, compared to SARS-CoV-2-negative individuals.<sup>40</sup>

One study assessed symptoms only in patients with COVID-19. Wang et al. (2022) examined 23,505 patients with COVID-19 and 299,140 clinical notes from 50–110 days after their positive SARS-CoV-2 test, to develop a lexicon of PACS symptoms.<sup>42</sup> Common cardiovascular PACS symptoms included chest pain (12.5%) and palpitations (10.3%), which align relatively closely with the prevalence ranges from review evidence described above.

## Other Symptoms

#### **REVIEWS**

A total of 25 systematic reviews reported pooled mean/median prevalence results for other common PACS sequelae:

- Fatigue: range: 23%–87%, IQR: 32%–48.25%, 25 reviews
- Arthralgia (joint pain): range: 9%–55%, IQR: 13%–22.5%, 17 reviews
- Hair loss: range: 7%–29%, IQR: 11%–20.75%, 15 reviews
- Myalgia (muscle pain): range: 6%–51%, IQR: 11%–23.5%, 16 reviews
- Decreased appetite and weight loss: range: 5%–31%, IQR: 7.5%–13.75%, 11 reviews

Five key reviews included large sample sizes and/or specifically investigated select organ systems:

- Chen et al. (2021) (preprint) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to August 12, 2021) examining PACS symptoms at least 28 days after acute illness across 40 studies and 886,388 patients.<sup>11</sup> Common PACS symptoms (pooled mean prevalence, 95% CI) were fatigue (23%, 12–38) and joint pain (13%, 5–29). The pooled prevalence results for myalgia, hair loss, decreased appetite, diarrhea and fever did not exceed 10%.
- A systematic review and meta-analysis (searched to October 2021) by Alkodaymi et al. (2022) included 63 studies and 257,348 patients with COVID-19.<sup>32</sup> Common symptoms at 3–6 months, 6–9 months, 9–-12 months and >12 months after acute infection were (pooled mean prevalence, 95% CI) fatigue (32%, 22–44], 36% [27-46], 37% [16–62]), joint pain (14% [4–27], 23% [15–31], 15% [8–23], NA), myalgia (12% [4–22], 19% [7–35], 8% [3–14], 22% [6–46]), diarrhea (10% [2–21], 5% [2–11], NA, NA) and hair loss (9% [2–20], 10% [2–22], NA, 12% [3–24]).
- Groff et al (2021) conducted a systematic review of 57 studies and 250,351 survivors of COVID-19 who were assessed at least 30 days after acute SARS-CoV-2 infection.<sup>22</sup> Common PACS signs and symptoms included (pooled median frequency, IQR) fatigue or muscle weakness (37.5%, 25.4–54.5), general pain (32.4%, 22.3–38.4), hair loss (20.8%, 17.4–23.4), myalgia (12.7%, 5.6–21.3), flu-like symptoms (10.3%, 4.5–19.2) and joint pain (10.0%, 6.1–19.0).
- Ceban et al. (2022) conducted a systematic review (searched to June 8 2021) and meta-analysis examining fatigue and cognitive impairment in patients after acute COVID-19, follow-up periods ranged from 2.8 to 11.2 months.<sup>34</sup> 81 studies were included in the systematic review and the meta-analysis for fatigue included 25,268 patients. The proportion of fatigue at 12 weeks post-acute infection was 0.32 (95% CI: 0.27-0.37).
- In a systematic review of 15 articles and 47,910 patients, Lopez-Leon et al. (2021) reported on the long-term effects of COVID-19 (mean follow-up: 14–110 days).<sup>24</sup> The most common persistent symptoms for other organ systems were (pooled mean prevalence, 95% CI) fatigue (58%, 42–73), hair loss (25%, CI: 17–43), arthralgia (19%, CI: 7–34), sweats (17%, 6–30), nausea/vomiting (16%, 10–23), digestive disorders (12%, 7–18), weight loss (12%, 7–18), skin problems (12%, 7–18), general pain (11%, 7–18) and fever (11%, 8–15).

Details of the pooled mean/median prevalence measures reported in additional included reviews can be found in Appendix B, <u>Table 7</u>.

#### **PRIMARY LITERATURE**

Nine primary studies examined other symptoms consistent with PACS, eight used non-COVID-19 comparison groups and one assessed symptoms only in patients with COVID-19. Due to widely varying symptoms and outcomes measures, results are reported for each study. The primary studies were generally in agreement with the included systematic reviews and meta-analyses.

Four studies used non-COVID-19 comparator groups and examined symptoms and outcomes consistent with PACS over multiple follow-up periods.

- Chevinski et al. (2021) examined PACS symptoms at four follow-up periods (1–30, 31–60, 61–90 and 90–120 days) among 27,589 hospitalized matched pairs and 46,857 non-hospitalized matched pairs.<sup>29</sup> Non-hospitalized patients with COVID-19 had significantly increased odds (OR, 95% CI) of developing malnutrition (2.0, 1.1–3.5), bacterial infection (1.6, 1.1–2.2), septicemia (1.9, 1.2–2.9), urinary tract infection (1.4, 1.0–1.8), pressure ulcer (3.0, 1.5–6.1) and gout (2.2, 1.1–4.5) at the longest available follow-up compared to non-hospitalized patients without COVID-19. There were significant differences between patients with COVID-19 and those without COVID-19 for other outcomes in earlier follow-up periods (e.g. nausea/vomiting, diabetes mellitus with complication, fever, fatigue); however, these were not significantly different from the matched comparators by the final follow-up.
- Estiri et al. (2021) examined 22,475 non-hospitalized patient records. Outcomes were assessed at 3–6 and 6–9 months after acute infection.<sup>37</sup> Chronic fatigue syndrome was significantly associated with a previous COVID-19 infection at both follow-up times (OR, 95% CI): 3–6-months (2.6, 1.22–2.10) and 6–9-month (2.0, 1.31–3.11). Type 2 diabetes mellitus was significantly associated with previous SARS-CoV-2 infection at 3–6 months follow-up (1.4, 1.22–1.64), no results were reported for 6–9 months follow-up.
- Sørensen et al. (2022) (preprint) examined 61,002 SARS-CoV-2-positive patients and 91,878 SARS-CoV-2-negative patients at 6, 9 and 12 months follow-up in Denmark.<sup>19</sup> Symptom prevalence (%) among patients with COVID-19 and RD compared to controls were reported for fatigue/exhaustion (6 months: 12.3%, RD: 9.8; 9 months: 11.2%, RD: 8.5; 12 months: 9.9%, RD: 7.0) and reduced strength in arms/legs (6 months: 6%, RD: 5.2; 9 months: 5.6%, RD: 4.7; 12 months: 5%, RD: 4.0).
- Taquet et al. (2021a) conducted a cohort study in the US with 273,618 patients with COVID-19 and a matched cohort of 114,449 patients diagnosed with influenza who were followed up to 6 months after infection.<sup>30</sup>
  - Including results from 1–180 days follow-up (i.e., including the acute infection period), prevalence of other outcomes in those with COVID-19 and influenza, respectively, were (prevalence, 95% CI, HR): abdominal symptoms (17.3%, 16.8–17.8 versus 11.4%, 11.2–11.7, HR: 1.6), fatigue (12.6%, 12.2–13.0 versus 6.8%, 6.6–7.0, HR: 1.9), general pain (12.1%, 11.7–12.5 versus 8.3%, 8.1–8.6, HR: 1.5) and myalgia (3.7%, 3.4–3.9 versus 2.2%, 2.1–2.4, HR: 1.7).
  - Outcomes reported in the 90–180 day follow-up period (i.e., excluding the acute infection period) in patients with COVID-19 and influenza, respectively, were (prevalence, 95% CI, HR): abdominal symptoms (10.7%, 10.16–11.22 versus 6.8%, 6.64–7.06, HR: 1.6), fatigue (6.4%, 5.99–6.79 versus 3.7%, 3.58–3.89, HR: 1.8), general pain (8.5%, 8.06–9.00 versus 5.5%, 5.33–5.72, HR: 1.5) and myalgia (2.1%, 1.82–2.28 versus 1.3%, 1.17–1.36, HR: 1.7).

Four studies used non-COVID-19 comparator groups but did not assess outcomes consistent with PACS over multiple follow-up periods.

- Al-Aly et al. (2021) investigated symptoms among users of the US Veterans Health Administration including 73,435 patients with COVID-19 and 4,990,835 patients without COVID-19.<sup>39</sup> The authors reported several outcomes at 30 days post-infection associated with COVID-19 infection compared to no COVID-19 infection, measured as excess burden per 1,000 persons (95% CI): musculoskeletal pain (13.9, 9.89–17.71), fatigue (12.6, 11.24–13.93), disorders of lipid metabolism (12.3, 8.18–16.24), diabetes mellitus (8.2, 6.36–9.95), obesity (9.5, 7.55–11.37), esophageal disorders (6.9, 4.58–9.07), abdominal pain (5.7, 3.7–7.62), muscle disorders (5.7, 4.60–6.74), anemia (4.8, 3.53–5.93), gastrointestinal disorders (3.6, 2.15–4.88) and dysphagia (2.8, 1.79–3.76).
- Ayoubkhani et al. (2021) conducted a retrospective cohort study of 47,780 patients with COVID-19 discharged from hospital and 47,780 matched controls with no COVID-19 infection.<sup>44</sup> Mean follow-up time was 140 days. The rate (95% CI) of being diagnosed with chronic liver disease, chronic kidney disease, and diabetes were 2.8 (2.0–4.0), 1.9 (1.7–2.1) and 1.5 (1.4–1.6) times greater, respectively, in patients with COVID-19 than in patients without COVID-19.
- Bowe et al. (2021) investigated kidney outcomes among 89,216 survivors of COVID-19 (5.2%) and 1,637,467 non-infected controls (94.8%).<sup>47</sup> Median follow-up times were 164 days for patients with COVID-19 and 172 days for those without COVID-19. Patients with COVID-19 were found to be at higher risk of all measured renal outcomes compared to controls, including (HR, 95% CI) acute kidney injury (1.9, 1.86–2.04), estimated glomerular filtration rate decline (eGFR) ≥30% (1.3, 1.14–1.37), eGFR decline ≥40% (1.4, 1.37–1.51), eGFR decline ≥50% (1.6, 1.51–1.74), end-stage kidney disease (3.0, 2.49–3.51) and major adverse kidney events (1.7, 1.58–1.74).
- A cohort study by Lund et al. (2021) conducted in Denmark included 10,498 non-hospitalized SARS-CoV-2-positive patients and 80,894 SARS-CoV-2-negative controls.<sup>40</sup> Follow-up ranged from 2 weeks to 6 months. Patients with COVID-19 were not found to be at significantly higher risk of developing acute kidney disease, diabetes mellitus, fatigue or non-specific pain compared to those without COVID-19.

One study assessed symptoms only in patients with COVID-19. Wang et al. (2022) examined records from patients in the US, focusing on clinical notes from 50–110 days after their positive SARS-CoV-2 test, to develop a lexicon of PACS symptoms.<sup>42</sup> In total, 23,505 patients with COVID-19 and 299,140 clinical notes were used to calculate the frequency of PACS symptoms. Common (>10% prevalence) symptoms included pain (43.1%), joint pain (21%), nausea/vomiting (19.9%), myalgia (19%), gastroesophageal reflux (18.6%), back pain (16.9%), fever (14.7%), swelling (14.7%), bleeding (14.7%), weight loss (14.2%), abdominal pain (14.1%), dizziness (14%), weakness (12.3%), constipation (11.9%), skin lesion (11.95) and rash (11.4%).

# Impacts of PACS on Daily Living

### Reviews

A total of 14 systematic reviews reported pooled mean/median prevalence results estimating the impacts of PACS on daily living:

- Decreased quality of life (QoL): range: 30%–59%, IQR: 40.5%–57%, 6 reviews
- General pain and discomfort: range: 13%–66%, IQR: 28%–37.25%, 9 reviews
- Impaired activity and function: range: 17%–63%, IQR: 27.75%–47%, 8 reviews
- Mobility decline: range: 7%–68%, IQR: 18.75%–34%, 8 reviews
- Difficulty with self-care: range: 6%–68%, IQR: 8%–29.75%, 5 reviews

Three key reviews included large total sample sizes and/or investigated daily living or QoL outcomes across studies that used a validated tool (e.g., EQ-5D-5L, EQ-VAS):

- Groff et al. (2021) conducted a systematic review of 57 studies and 250,351 survivors assessed at least 30 days after acute infection.<sup>22</sup> Common daily impairments related to PACS included (pooled median frequency, IQR): impairment in general functioning (44.0%, 23.4–62.6), mobility decline (20.2%, 14.9–30.6%) and reduced exercise tolerance (14.7%, 10.6–18.8).
- Jennings et al. (2021) conducted a systematic review (searched to April 2021) of 39 studies to examine PACS symptoms and impacts on QoL at two follow-up periods, 4–12 weeks and >12 weeks after initial infection.<sup>23</sup> The pooled mean prevalence of QoL impacts, measured with the EQ-5D-5L tool, were decreased QoL (4–12 weeks: 40%, >12 weeks: 57%), decrease in usual activities (4–12 weeks: NA, >12 weeks: 23%), mobility issues (4–12 weeks: 51%, >12 weeks: 32%), pain or discomfort (4–12 weeks: NA, >12 weeks: 36%) and issues with self-care (4–12 weeks: NA, >12 weeks: NA, >12 weeks: 10%).
- Malik et al. (2022) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis to examine symptoms of PACS and impacts of PACS on function across 12 studies and 4,828 patients, follow-up times ranged from 30–180 days.<sup>48</sup> An overall pooled mean prevalence result was reported for poor QoL measured by the EQ-VAS questionnaire where higher scores represent better subjective health: 59% (95% CI: 42–75). Additionally, authors pooled prevalence results of individual factors in the EQ-5D-5L questionnaire (higher scores represent more problems with the specified factor): mobility (36%, 10–67), personal care (8%, 1–21), usual activities (28%, 2–65), pain/discomfort (42%, 28–55) and anxiety/depression (38%, 19–58).

Details of the pooled mean/median prevalence measures reported in additional included reviews can be found in Appendix C, <u>Table 8</u>.

### **Primary Literature**

None of the included primary studies reported on daily functioning or QoL outcomes related to PACS.

# **Risk Factors Associated with PACS**

From three meta-analyses and eight primary studies, the most commonly reported risk factors for developing PACS, where over 50% of the studies found a significant result, were:

- Increased disease severity during acute infection: 8/11 studies with significant findings
- Female sex: 6/11 studies with significant findings

Aspects of age, co-morbidities, pre-existing conditions and race were less commonly associated with predicting the occurrence of PACS.

### **Reviews**

Three systematic reviews performed meta-analyses on potential risk factors for developing PACS.<sup>33,43,49</sup> Two of these meta-analyses noted an increased risk of PACS for those with increased disease severity during the acute phase of disease (2/3 studies) followed by female sex (1/3 studies). In a systematic review and meta-analysis by Premraj et al. (2022) (searched to August 1, 2021) examined neuropsychiatric sequelae at mid-term (3–6 months) and long-term (>6 months) follow-up, and included 19 studies with 11,324 patients.<sup>33</sup> In contrast to the other two reviews, results showed patients who were hospitalized during acute infection were less likely than non-hospitalized patients to develop loss of smell, anxiety, depression, taste dysfunction, fatigue, headache, myalgia and sleep disturbances at the 3–6 month follow-up, however hospitalization was significantly associated with increased post-acute memory issues. Cohorts with >20% of patients admitted to the ICU had a higher prevalence of anxiety and depression compared to cohorts with <20% of patients admitted to the ICU.

Five systematic reviews addressed potential risk factors associated with developing PACS; however, these systematic reviews did not perform meta-analyses.<sup>11,20,34,50,51</sup> These systematic reviews highlighted primary literature studies that identified several risk factors, including older age, female sex, hospitalization during acute illness, dyspnea during acute illness, symptom load during acute illness and comorbidities. These systematic reviews additionally highlighted inconsistency in factors that contribute to increased risk of PACS. In a publication by the Ontario COVID-19 Science Table, the primary risk factors for developing PACS were increased acute-disease severity, high body mass index, female sex and increasing age.<sup>7</sup>

## **Primary Literature**

In eight primary studies investigating the risk factors associated with developing PACS, the main risk factors identified were increased disease severity during the acute phase of disease (6/8), female sex (5/8) and having pre-existing conditions or co-morbidities (4/8).<sup>18,19,29,30,37,38,52,53</sup> Indications of increased disease severity included measures of hospital admission, ICU admission, mechanical ventilation, need for supplemental oxygen, and the number and types of symptoms during acute infection. In a cohort study, using the US Department of Veterans Affairs database, Xie et al. (2021) investigated PACS in 181,384 people who had COVID-19 compared to 4,397,509 non-infected controls.<sup>53</sup> The risk of developing at least one PACS symptom increased with disease severity (care-setting during acute phase used as a proxy for disease severity) after 6 months: non-hospitalized (41 per 1,000 patients; 95% CI: 38.8–42.3), hospitalized (158/1,000; 95% CI: 153–164) and ICU (227/1,000; 216–239). The most prevalent PACS symptoms were shortness of breath, sleep disorder and chest pain. The median age of patients was 67.1 years (IQR: 53.1–74.5), 90.5% were male and 76.6% were white.

Please refer to Appendix D, <u>Table 9</u> for all risk factors reported in the studies described above.

# Limitations

We acknowledge that 18% of the research articles in this rapid review were non-peer-reviewed, preprint articles. Considering the rapid emergence and dynamic nature of the COVID-19 pandemic, the volume of preprint research is expected given the need for rapid dissemination of data. Studies used different follow-up periods and used different time points for determining follow-up periods; e.g., time from hospital discharge, time from negative test, and time from symptom onset in acute stage of disease. In addition, as the follow-up period increased, the sample size of patients generally decreased; therefore, we likely over-represent relatively short-term sequelae.

The expected limitations associated with systematic reviews and meta-analyses apply to our rapid review as well. First, we did not include non-English studies and we possibly missed additional articles of interest in other languages. Second, we did not check systematic reviews for overlap of included primary studies, therefore primary studies may have appeared in more than one included review. Thirdly, the high levels of heterogeneity in systematic reviews and meta-analyses made it difficult to compare findings between studies, and likely the result of primary studies being mostly observational in nature with variable follow-up periods. Fourth, systematic reviews and meta-analyses did not always include overall demographics of study population, including mean/median age of patients, sex proportions and ethnic/race information.

A limitation of this rapid review is that symptoms, conditions, and levels of function at baseline or before SARS-CoV-2 infection were often unknown. Without pre-COVID-19 clinical assessments and control groups, it is difficult to attribute PACS symptoms solely to COVID-19. There was no consistent definition of "PACS", and we accepted authors' definitions of post-acute symptoms. In most studies, it was not possible to determine the proportion of cases that had PACS symptoms or sequelae (but who had completely recovered), in contrast to those with ongoing symptoms from a lack of complete recovery from infection (patients with continued SARS-CoV-2 present in the blood). The impact of seeking health care/use of health care resources as a result of PACS symptoms was not in scope of this review, however would be useful to investigate in future work. Few studies examined PACS symptoms over several follow-up periods, making it difficult to understand how long specific PACS symptoms last. Among systematic reviews and meta-analyses, along with primary studies, there was no standardization of symptom definitions and diagnostic criteria (e.g., validated self-reported questionnaires versus clinical assessments). Included studies were likely biased towards studies where patients were tested by RT-PCR for SARS-CoV-2 infection. A bias towards positive test subjects means underrepresentation of those without access to testing, those with asymptomatic infection or mild infection, and those with barriers to accessing healthcare. Most systematic reviews and meta-analyses, along with primary studies, used subjective assessments of symptoms, which may be affected by recall bias.

Few studies included non-COVID-19 comparator groups, and among those studies the comparator groups were heterogeneous (e.g., healthy controls, patients with influenza or other non-COVID-19 diagnoses). It remains unclear the extent to which some persistent symptoms are due to public health measures (lockdowns, physical distancing), pre-existing condition, perceived infection or other potential confounding factors, rather than SARS-CoV-2 infection itself; further case-control studies would help disentangle the contribution of public health measures and infection to symptoms consistent with PACS. In addition to public health measures, ICU admission, invasive mechanical ventilation, corticosteroids, and other medical treatments may contribute to outcomes consistent with PACS, and not necessarily due to the infection itself. In addition, the majority of patients with COVID-19 who were studied were hospitalized and likely had more severe disease, leading to higher prevalence of PACS symptoms. The prevalence estimates reported in this review may not be generalizable to all patients with COVID-19.

# **Conclusions and Public Health Implications**

The literature identified that approximately 50% of patients with COVID-19 may experience PACS. The most commonly reported sequelae affected multiple organ groups, negative effects on mental health were also among commonly reported sequelae, and contributed to a decreased quality of life, noting that the results were highly heterogeneous. Impacts on mental health, respiratory function and quality of life have been observed following other viral diseases. For example, following historical influenza pandemics, Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS, caused by SARS-CoV-1) and Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS, MERS-CoV), common long-term consequences included fatigue, shortness of breath, decreased quality of life and anxiety.<sup>54-56</sup> In a systematic review and meta-analysis of 28 studies of hospitalized patients with SARS or MERS (3 months after admission, 2 months after discharge), Ahmed et al. (2020) reported that over 25% of patients experienced reduced lung function, reduced capacity to exercise, PTSD, depression and anxiety.<sup>57</sup>

Care for patients with PACS will likely place added stresses on the health care and social support systems, including increased emergency department visits, outpatient care, inpatient care and rehabilitation involving multidisciplinary teams.<sup>58-61</sup> Given the wide variety of persistent symptoms and sequelae associated with PACS highlights the need for multi-disciplinary care, guidance is currently being developed for the assessment and management of patients with PACS, but there will need to be ongoing research and study to further characterize PACS.<sup>3,62-67</sup> Funding will be necessary to support multidisciplinary models of care for the large number of patients with PACS in Ontario.

Further longitudinal, standardized, case-control and large prospective cohort studies are needed to characterize the prevalence of PACS, PACS symptoms and the risk factors for developing PACS. Some of the research needs include:

- Refining and developing a standardized definition of PACS
- Developing standardized definitions of PACS symptoms and respective diagnostic criteria
- Further research into the risk factors associated with developing PACS
- Comparison of PACS and the sequelae of other respiratory infections
- Determining baseline, pre-infection comorbidities
- Determining the duration of PACS and PACS symptoms
- Determining the biological and physiological processes contributing to PACS
- Determining the impact of medical treatments on PACS
- Determining if PACS and PACS symptoms differ among variants of concern (VOCs)
- Determining if vaccination status has an impact on the development of PACS

## References

- 1. Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario). Persistent symptoms and post-acute COVID-19 in adults what we know so far [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2021 [cited 2022 Feb 9]. Available from: <a href="https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-/media/documents/ncov/covid-wwksf/2020/07/what-we-know-covid-19-long-term-sequelae.pdf">https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-//media/documents/ncov/covid-wwksf/2020/07/what-we-know-covid-19-long-term-sequelae.pdf</a>
- COVID-19 Real-Time Learning Network. Post COVID conditions (e.g., long COVID) [Internet]. Arlington, VA: Infectious Diseases Society of America; 2022 Mar 1 [cited 2022 Mar 28]. Available from: <u>https://www.idsociety.org/covid-19-real-time-learning-network/disease-manifestations--complications/post-covid-syndrome/</u>
- Nalbandian A, Sehgal K, Gupta A, Madhavan MV, McGroder C, Stevens JS, et al. Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome. Nat Med. 2021;27(4):601-15. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-021-</u> 01283-z
- Lledó GM, Sellares J, Brotons C, Sans M, Antón JD, Blanco J, et al. Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome: a new tsunami requiring a universal case definition. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2021;28(3):315-8. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2021.11.015</u>
- 5. Ramakrishnan RK, Kashour T, Hamid Q, Halwani R, Tleyjeh IM. Unraveling the mystery surrounding post-acute sequelae of COVID-19. Front Immunol. 2021;12:686029. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.686029
- Soriano JB, Murthy S, Marshall JC, Relan P, Diaz JV. A clinical case definition of post-COVID-19 condition by a Delphi consensus. Lancet Infect Dis. 2021;22(4):e102-7. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/s1473-3099(21)00703-9
- Razak F, Katz GM, Cheung AM, Herridge MS, Slutsky AS, Allen U, et al. Understanding the post COVID-19 condition (long COVID) and the expected burden for Ontario. Science Briefs of the Ontario COVID-19 Science Advisory Table. 2021;2(44). Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.47326/ocsat.2021.02.44.1.0</u>
- Khangura S, Konnyu K, Cushman R, Grimshaw J, Moher D. Evidence summaries: the evolution of a rapid review approach. Syst Rev. 2012;1:10. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/2046-4053-1-10</u>
- Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario). Pediatric post-acute COVID-19 and multisystem inflammatory syndrome in children (MIS-C) – what we know so far [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2021 [cited 2022 Feb 10]. Available from: <u>https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-/media/documents/ncov/covid-wwksf/2021/05/wwksfchildren-long-term-sequelae.pdf?sc\_lang=en</u>
- Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario). Impact of vaccination on post-acute COVID-19 syndrome (PACS) – what we know so far [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2022 [cited 2022 Mar 15]. Available from: https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-/media/Documents/nCoV/COVID-WWKSF/2022/04/impactvaccination-post-acute-covid-19-syndrome.pdf?sc\_lang=en

- Chen C, Haupert SR, Zimmermann L, Shi X, Fritsche LG, Mukherjee B. Global prevalence of postacute sequelae of COVID-19 (PASC) or long COVID: a meta-analysis and systematic review. medRxiv 21266377 [Preprint]. 2021 Nov 16 [cited 2022 Mar 4]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.11.15.21266377</u>
- Reyes Domingo F, Waddell LA, Cheung AM, Cooper CL, Belcourt VJ, Zuckermann AME, et al. Prevalence of long-term effects in individuals diagnosed with COVID-19: an updated living systematic review. medRxiv 21258317 [Preprint]. 2021 Nov 3 [cited 2022 Mar 4]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.06.03.21258317</u>
- De-la-Rosa-Martinez D, Delaye-Martínez MA, Bello-Chavolla OY, Sicilia-Andrade A, Juárez-Cruz ID, Fermín-Martínez CA, et al. Long-term manifestations and modifiers of prevalence estimates of the post-COVID-19 syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. medRxiv 21265123 [Preprint]. 2021 Oct 18 [cited 2022 Mar 4]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.10.17.21265123</u>
- 14. Hoshijima H, Mihara T, Seki H, Hyuga S, Kuratani N, Shiga T. Incidence of long-term post-acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection related to pain and other symptoms: a living systematic review and meta-analysis. medRxiv 21255109 [Preprint]. 2021 Apr 11 [cited 2022 Mar 9]. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.04.08.21255109">https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.04.08.21255109</a>
- Natarajan A, Shetty A, Delanerolle G, Zeng Y, Zhang Y, Raymont V, et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of long COVID symptoms. medRxiv 22272091 [Preprint]. 2022 Mar 9 [cited 2022 Mar 15]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.03.08.22272091</u>
- Magnúsdóttir I, Lovik A, Unnarsdóttir AB, McCartney D, Ask H, Kõiv K, et al. Acute COVID-19 severity and 16-month mental morbidity trajectories in patient populations of six nations. medRxiv 21267368 [Preprint]. 2021 Dec 15 [cited 2022 Mar 9]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.12.13.21267368</u>
- Coleman B, Casiraghi E, Blau H, Chan L, Haendel M, Laraway B, et al. Increased risk of psychiatric sequelae of COVID-19 is highest early in the clinical course. medRxiv 21267071 [Preprint]. 2021 Dec 2 [cited 2022 Mar 9]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.11.30.21267071</u>
- Whitaker M, Elliot J, Chadeau-Hyam M, Riley S, Darzi A, Cooke G, et al. Persistent symptoms following SARS-CoV-2 infection in a random community sample of 508,707 people. medRxiv 21259452 [Preprint]. 2021 Jul 3 [cited 2022 Mar 10]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.06.28.21259452</u>
- Sørensen AIV, Spiliopoulos L, Bager P, Nielsen NM, Hansen JV, Koch A, et al. Post-acute symptoms, new onset diagnoses and health problems 6 to 12 months after SARS-CoV-2 infection: a nationwide questionnaire study in the adult Danish population. medRxiv 22271328 [Preprint]. 2022 Feb 28 [cited 2022 Mar 15]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.02.27.22271328</u>
- 20. Cabrera Martimbianco AL, Pacheco RL, Bagattini M, Riera R. Frequency, signs and symptoms, and criteria adopted for long COVID-19: a systematic review. Int J Clin Pract. 2021;75(10):e14357. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcp.14357">https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcp.14357</a>
- 21. d'Ettorre G, Gentilini Cacciola E, Santinelli L, De Girolamo G, Spagnolello O, Russo A, et al. Covid-19 sequelae in working age patients: a systematic review. J Med Virol. 2021 Oct 16 [Epub ahead of print]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.27399</u>

- 22. Groff D, Sun A, Ssentongo AE, Ba DM, Parsons N, Poudel GR, et al. Short-term and long-term rates of postacute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection: a systematic review. JAMA Netw Open. 2021;4(10):e2128568. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.28568">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.28568</a>
- 23. Jennings G, Monaghan A, Xue F, Mockler D, Romero-Ortuño R. A systematic review of persistent symptoms and residual abnormal functioning following acute COVID-19: ongoing symptomatic phase vs. post-COVID-19 syndrome. J Clin Med. 2021;10(24):5913. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm10245913">https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm10245913</a>
- Lopez-Leon S, Wegman-Ostrosky T, Perelman C, Sepulveda R, Rebolledo PA, Cuapio A, et al. More than 50 long-term effects of COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Sci Rep. 2021;11(1):16144. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-95565-8</u>
- Nasserie T, Hittle M, Goodman SN. Assessment of the frequency and variety of persistent symptoms among patients with COVID-19: a systematic review. JAMA Netw Open. 2021;4(5):e2111417. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.11417</u>
- 26. Sanchez-Ramirez DC, Normand K, Zhaoyun Y, Torres-Castro R. Long-term impact of COVID-19: a systematic review of the literature and meta-analysis. Biomedicines. 2021;9(8):900. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3390/biomedicines9080900
- So M, Kabata H, Fukunaga K, Takagi H, Kuno T. Radiological and functional lung sequelae of COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Pulm Med. 2021;21(1):97. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12890-021-01463-0</u>
- 28. van Kessel SAM, Olde Hartman TC, Lucassen P, van Jaarsveld CHM. Post-acute and long-COVID-19 symptoms in patients with mild diseases: a systematic review. Fam Pract. 2022;39(1):159-67. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/fampra/cmab076">https://doi.org/10.1093/fampra/cmab076</a>
- 29. Chevinsky JR, Tao G, Lavery AM, Kukielka EA, Click ES, Malec D, et al. Late conditions diagnosed 1-4 months following an initial coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) encounter: a matched-cohort study using inpatient and outpatient administrative data-United States, 1 March-30 June 2020. Clin Infect Dis. 2021;73(Suppl 1):S5-s16. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciab338">https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciab338</a>
- Taquet M, Dercon Q, Luciano S, Geddes JR, Husain M, Harrison PJ. Incidence, co-occurrence, and evolution of long-COVID features: a 6-month retrospective cohort study of 273,618 survivors of COVID-19. PLoS Med. 2021;18(9):e1003773. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1003773</u>
- 31. Matta J, Wiernik E, Robineau O, Carrat F, Touvier M, Severi G, et al. Association of self-reported COVID-19 infection and SARS-CoV-2 serology test results with persistent physical symptoms among French adults during the COVID-19 pandemic. JAMA Intern Med. 2022;182(1):19-25. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2021.6454">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2021.6454</a>
- Alkodaymi MS, Omrani OA, Fawzy NA, Shaar BA, Almamlouk R, Riaz M, et al. Prevalence of postacute COVID-19 syndrome symptoms at different follow-up periods: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2022 Feb 3 [Epub ahead of print]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2022.01.014</u>

- Premraj L, Kannapadi NV, Briggs J, Seal SM, Battaglini D, Fanning J, et al. Mid and long-term neurological and neuropsychiatric manifestations of post-COVID-19 syndrome: a meta-analysis. J Neurol Sci. 2022;434:120162. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jns.2022.120162</u>
- 34. Ceban F, Ling S, Lui LMW, Lee Y, Gill H, Teopiz KM, et al. Fatigue and cognitive impairment in post-COVID-19 syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Brain Behav Immun. 2022;101:93-135. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2021.12.020</u>
- 35. Fernández-de-Las-Peñas C, Navarro-Santana M, Gómez-Mayordomo V, Cuadrado ML, García-Azorín D, Arendt-Nielsen L, et al. Headache as an acute and post-COVID-19 symptom in COVID-19 survivors: a meta-analysis of the current literature. Eur J Neurol. 2021;28(11):3820-5. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.111/ene.15040">https://doi.org/10.111/ene.15040</a>
- 36. Badenoch JB, Rengasamy ER, Watson C, Jansen K, Chakraborty S, Sundaram RD, et al. Persistent neuropsychiatric symptoms after COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Brain Commun. 2022;4(1):fcab297. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/braincomms/fcab297</u>
- Estiri H, Strasser ZH, Brat GA, Semenov YR, Patel CJ, Murphy SN. Evolving phenotypes of nonhospitalized patients that indicate long COVID. BMC Med. 2021;19(1):249. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-021-02115-0</u>
- Klaser K, Thompson EJ, Nguyen LH, Sudre CH, Antonelli M, Murray B, et al. Anxiety and depression symptoms after COVID-19 infection: results from the COVID Symptom Study app. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2021;92(12):1254-8. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp-2021-327565</u>
- 39. Al-Aly Z, Xie Y, Bowe B. High-dimensional characterization of post-acute sequelae of COVID-19. Nature. 2021;594(7862):259-64. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03553-9">https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03553-9</a>
- Lund LC, Hallas J, Nielsen H, Koch A, Mogensen SH, Brun NC, et al. Post-acute effects of SARS-CoV-2 infection in individuals not requiring hospital admission: a Danish population-based cohort study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2021;21(10):1373-82. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s1473-3099(21)00211-5</u>
- 41. Taquet M, Geddes JR, Husain M, Luciano S, Harrison PJ. 6-month neurological and psychiatric outcomes in 236 379 survivors of COVID-19: a retrospective cohort study using electronic health records. Lancet Psychiatry. 2021;8(5):416-27. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/s2215-0366(21)00084-5">https://doi.org/10.1016/s2215-0366(21)00084-5</a>
- 42. Wang L, Foer D, MacPhaul E, Lo YC, Bates DW, Zhou L. PASCLex: a comprehensive post-acute sequelae of COVID-19 (PASC) symptom lexicon derived from electronic health record clinical notes. J Biomed Inform. 2022;125:103951. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbi.2021.103951</u>.
- 43. Long Q, Li J, Hu X, Bai Y, Zheng Y, Gao Z. Follow-ups on persistent symptoms and pulmonary function among post-acute COVID-19 patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Front Med (Lausanne). 2021;8:702635. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2021.702635</u>
- 44. Ayoubkhani D, Khunti K, Nafilyan V, Maddox T, Humberstone B, Diamond I, et al. Post-covid syndrome in individuals admitted to hospital with covid-19: retrospective cohort study. BMJ. 2021;372:n693. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n693</u>

- 45. Ramadan MS, Bertolino L, Zampino R, Durante-Mangoni E. Cardiac sequelae after coronavirus disease 2019 recovery: a systematic review. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2021;27(9):1250-61. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2021.06.015</u>
- 46. Xie Y, Xu E, Bowe B, Al-Aly Z. Long-term cardiovascular outcomes of COVID-19. Nat Med. 2022;28(3):583-90. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-022-01689-3</u>
- 47. Bowe B, Xie Y, Xu E, Al-Aly Z. Kidney outcomes in long COVID. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2021;32(11):2851-62. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1681/asn.2021060734</u>
- Malik P, Patel K, Pinto C, Jaiswal R, Tirupathi R, Pillai S, et al. Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome (PCS) and health-related quality of life (HRQoL)-a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Med Virol. 2022;94(1):253-62. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.27309</u>
- 49. Rao S, Benzouak T, Gunpat S, Burns RJ, Tahir TA, Jolles S, et al. Fatigue symptoms associated with COVID-19 in convalescent or recovered COVID-19 patients; a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Behav Med. 2022;56(3):219-34. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/abm/kaab081</u>
- 50. Aiyegbusi OL, Hughes SE, Turner G, Rivera SC, McMullan C, Chandan JS, et al. Symptoms, complications and management of long COVID: a review. J R Soc Med. 2021;114(9):428-42. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/01410768211032850</u>
- 51. Michelen M, Manoharan L, Elkheir N, Cheng V, Dagens A, Hastie C, et al. Characterising long COVID: a living systematic review. BMJ Glob Health. 2021;6(9):e005427. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2021-005427</u>
- Jovanoski N, Chen X, Becker U, Zalocusky K, Chawla D, Tsai L, et al. Severity of COVID-19 and adverse long-term outcomes: a retrospective cohort study based on a US electronic health record database. BMJ Open. 2021;11(12):e056284. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-056284</u>
- 53. Xie Y, Bowe B, Al-Aly Z. Burdens of post-acute sequelae of COVID-19 by severity of acute infection, demographics and health status. Nat Commun. 2021;12(1):6571. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-26513-3
- 54. Stefano GB. Historical insight into infections and disorders associated with neurological and psychiatric sequelae similar to long COVID. Med Sci Monit. 2021;27:e931447. Available from: https://doi.org/10.12659/MSM.931447
- Butler M, Pollak TA, Rooney AG, Michael BD, Nicholson TR. Neuropsychiatric complications of covid-19. BMJ. 2020;371:m3871. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m3871</u>
- 56. O'Sullivan O. Long-term sequelae following previous coronavirus epidemics. Clin Med. 2021;21:e68-70. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.7861/clinmed.2020-0204</u>
- Ahmed H, Patel K, Greenwood DC, Halpin S, Lewthwaite P, Salawu A, et al. Long-term clinical outcomes in survivors of severe acute respiratory syndrome and Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus outbreaks after hospitalisation or ICU admission: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Rehabil Med. 2020;52(5):jrm00063. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.2340/16501977-2694">https://doi.org/10.2340/16501977-2694</a>

- Leung TYM, Chan AYL, Chan EW, Chan VKY, Chui CSL, Cowling BJ, et al. Short- and potential longterm adverse health outcomes of COVID-19: a rapid review. Emerg. 2020;9(1):2190-9. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/22221751.2020.1825914</u>
- 59. Halpin SJ, McIvor C, Whyatt G, Adams A, Harvey O, McLean L, et al. Postdischarge symptoms and rehabilitation needs in survivors of COVID-19 infection: a cross-sectional evaluation. J Med Virol. 2021;93(2):1013-22. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.26368">https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.26368</a>
- 60. Venturelli S, Benatti SV, Casati M, Binda F, Zuglian G, Imeri G, et al. Surviving COVID-19 in Bergamo province: a post-acute outpatient re-evaluation. Epidemiol Infect. 2021;149:e32. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1017/S0950268821000145
- 61. Sun T, Guo L, Tian F, Dai T, Xing X, Zhao J, et al. Rehabilitation of patients with COVID-19. Expert review of respiratory medicine. 2020;14(12):1249-56. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/17476348.2020.1811687
- 62. Greenhalgh T, Knight M, A'Court C, Buxton M, Husain L. Management of post-acute covid-19 in primary care. BMJ. 2020;370:m3026. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m3026</u>
- 63. Kondratiuk AL, Pillay TD, Kon OM, Lalvani A. A conceptual framework to accelerate the clinical impact of evolving research into long COVID. Lancet Infect Dis. 2021;21(6):756-7. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/s1473-3099(21)00136-5
- 64. List JM, Long TG. Community-based primary care management of 'long COVID': a Center of Excellence Model at NYC Health+ Hospitals. Am J Med. 2021;134(10):1232-5. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2021.05.029
- 65. Parker AM, Brigham E, Connolly B, McPeake J, Agranovich AV, Kenes MT, et al. Addressing the postacute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection: a multidisciplinary model of care. Lancet Respir Med. 2021;9(11):1328-41. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s2213-2600(21)00385-4</u>
- 66. Santhosh L, Block B, Kim SY, Raju S, Shah RJ, Thakur N, et al. Rapid design and implementation of post-COVID-19 clinics. Chest. 2021;160(2):671-7. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chest.2021.03.044">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chest.2021.03.044</a>
- 67. Ward H, Flower B, Garcia PJ, Ong SWX, Altmann DM, Delaney B, et al. Global surveillance, research, and collaboration needed to improve understanding and management of long COVID. Lancet. 2021;398(10316):2057-9. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(21)02444-2</u>
- Anaya JM, Rojas M, Salinas ML, Rodríguez Y, Roa G, Lozano M, et al. Post-COVID syndrome. A case series and comprehensive review. Autoimmun Rev. 2021;20(11):102947. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autrev.2021.102947</u>
- 69. Deer RR, Rock MA, Vasilevsky N, Carmody L, Rando H, Anzalone AJ, et al. Characterizing long COVID: deep phenotype of a complex condition. EBioMedicine. 2021;74:103722. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2021.103722</u>
- 70. Han Q, Zheng B, Daines L, Sheikh A. Long-term sequelae of COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis of one-year follow-up studies on post-COVID symptoms. Pathogens. 2022;11(2):269. Available from: <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/pathogens11020269">https://doi.org/10.3390/pathogens11020269</a>

- Iqbal FM, Lam K, Sounderajah V, Clarke JM, Ashrafian H, Darzi A. Characteristics and predictors of acute and chronic post-COVID syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. EClinicalMedicine. 2021;36:100899. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.100899</u>
- Jafar A, Lasso A, Shorr R, Hutton B, Kilty S. Olfactory recovery following infection with COVID-19: a systematic review. PLoS One. 2021;16(11):e0259321. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0259321</u>
- 73. Khraisat B, Toubasi A, AlZoubi L, Al-Sayegh T, Mansour A. Meta-analysis of prevalence: the psychological sequelae among COVID-19 survivors. Int J Psychiatry Clin Pract. 2021:1-10. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13651501.2021.1993924</u>
- 74. Wallbridge-Bourmistrova N, Solomon T, Braude P, Strawbridge R, Carter B. Long-term effects of COVID-19 on mental health: a systematic review. J Affect Disord. 2022;299:118-25. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2021.11.031</u>

# Appendix A. Characteristics of Included Studies

First author	Last search (2021)	Acute illness setting	Number of included studies (n patients)	PACS prevalence %	Proportion female patients %	Patient age (years)	Minimum follow-up (day)	Objective to assess at >1 follow- up time?	Meta- analysis?	Limited to studies with control groups?
Aiyegbusi <sup>50</sup>	Feb 8	Mixed	27 (total patients NR)	NR	NR	NR	28	No	Yes	No
Alkodaymi <sup>32</sup>	Oct	Mixed	63 (257,348)	NR	NR	NR	84	Yes: 3-6, 6- 9, 9-12, and >12 months	Yes	No
Anaya <sup>68</sup>	May 8	Mixed	40 (11,196)	NR	50	Mean: 50.2 95% CI: 47-53.5 *from 34 studies	Mean: 105.9 95% Cl: 89.1– 122.7 *from 7 studies	No	Yes	No
Badenoch <sup>36</sup>	Feb 20	Mixed	51 (18,917)	NR	66.8	Mean: 50.9 SD: 9.4	28	No	Yes	No
Cabrera Martimbianco <sup>20</sup>	Feb 1	Mixed	25 (5,440)	Range: 4.7– 80.0	NR	NR	21	No	No	No
Ceban <sup>34</sup>	Jun 8	Mixed	81 studies Fatigue meta- analysis n = 25,268 Cognitive impairment meta-	NR	NR	NR	84	No	Yes	No

Table 1. Characteristics of included systematic reviews (n=32)

First author	Last search (2021)	Acute illness setting	Number of included studies (n patients)	PACS prevalence %	Proportion female patients %	Patient age (years)	Minimum follow-up (day)	Objective to assess at >1 follow- up time?	Meta- analysis?	Limited to studies with control groups?
			analysis n = 13,232							
Chen <sup>11</sup> (preprint)	Aug 12	Mixed	40 (886,388)	51 (95% CI: 42–59)	NR	Median: ≈60	28	Yes: 30, 60 90, 120 days (PACS overall)	Yes	No
De-la-Rosa- Martinez <sup>13</sup> (preprint)	Jan 31	Mixed	29 (5,586)	56 (95% CI: 45-66)	Range: 27- 75	Range: 27-70	21	No	Yes	No
d'Ettorre <sup>21</sup>	Jan 31	Mixed	13 (total patients NR)	Range: 16.36–87	NR	NR	21	No	No	No
Deer <sup>69</sup>	Apr 29	Mixed	59 (total patients NR)	NR	NR	NR	21	No	No	No
Fernández-de- las-Peñas <sup>35</sup>	May 31	Mixed	35 (28,438)	NR	43	Mean: 46.6±17.5	30	Yes: 30, 60, 90 and <u>≥</u> 180 days	Yes	No
Groff <sup>22</sup>	Mar	Mixed	57 (250,351)	54 (IQR: 31–67)	44	Mean: 54.4±8.9	30	Yes: 1 month, 2-5 month, 6 month (PACS overall)	No	No
Han <sup>70</sup>	Nov 6	Mixed	18 (8,591)	NR	NR	NR	12 months	No	Yes	No
Hoshijima <sup>14</sup> (preprint)	Jan 15	Inpatient	35 (18,711)	NR	NR	NR	14	No	Yes	No

First author	Last search (2021)	Acute illness setting	Number of included studies (n patients)	PACS prevalence %	Proportion female patients %	Patient age (years)	Minimum follow-up (day)	Objective to assess at >1 follow- up time?	Meta- analysis?	Limited to studies with control groups?
lqbal <sup>71</sup>	Mar 6	Mixed	43 (total patients NR)	NR	NR	NR	21	Yes: <12 weeks, >12 weeks	Yes	No
Jafar <sup>72</sup>	May	Mixed	44 (total patients NR)	NR	NR	NR	30	No	No	No
Jennings <sup>23</sup>	Apr	Mixed	39 (total patients NR)	62 (range: 18–89)	Range: 32- 74	Range: 31%- 72%	28	Yes: 4-12 weeks, >12 weeks	No	No
Khraisat <sup>73</sup>	Aug 1	Mixed	27 (9,605)	NR	NR	NR	14	No	Yes	No
Long <sup>43</sup>	Feb 23	Inpatient	16 (4,478)	NR	48	Median/mean range: 50-60	30	No	Yes	No
Lopez-Leon <sup>24</sup>	Jan 1	Mixed	15 (47,910)	80 (95% CI: 65-92)	NR	Range: 17-87	14	No	Yes	No
Malik <sup>48</sup>	Mar 10	Mixed	12 (4,828)	NR	NR	Mean: 58.895% Cl: 44–65)	30	No	Yes	No
Michelin <sup>51</sup>	Mar 17	Mixed	39 (10,951)	NR	48	NR	90	No	Yes	No
Nasserie <sup>25</sup>	Mar 11	Mixed	45 (9,751)	72.5 (IQR: 55-80)	46	Median: <60	30	No	Yes	No
Natarajan <sup>15</sup> (preprint)	Jun	Mixed	36 (11,598)	NR	NR	NR	Min NR, Range: 30–240	No	Yes	No
Premraj <sup>33</sup>	Aug 1	Mixed	19 (11,324)	NR	57	Mean: 52 SD: 10	90	Yes: 3–6 months, >6 months	Yes	No
Ramadan <sup>45</sup>	Feb 17	Mixed	35 (52,609)	NR	NR	Mean range: 19-74	21		Yes	N
Rao <sup>49</sup>	Feb 14	Mixed	41 (9,362)	NR	?	Mean range: 32-67	12	Yes: 0-30, 31-60, 61-	Yes	No

First author	Last search (2021)	Acute illness setting	Number of included studies (n patients)	PACS prevalence %	Proportion female patients %	Patient age (years)	Minimum follow-up (day)	Objective to assess at >1 follow- up time?	Meta- analysis?	Limited to studies with control groups?
								90, 91-120, 121-150 and 151- 180 days		
Reyes Domingo <sup>12</sup> (preprint)	Apr 14	Mixed	63	53 (95% CI: 41-65)	NR	Children and adults	28	Yes: 4-12 weeks, >12 weeks	Yes	No
Sanchez- Ramirez <sup>26</sup>	May 22	Mixed	24 (5,323)	59 (95% CI: 44-73)	44	Mean: 55.2±8.1	90	Yes: mean 4 months (range: 3-6)	Yes	No
So <sup>27</sup>	Jan 20	Mixed	15 (3,066)	55.7 (95% Cl: 41.2- 70.1)	46	Mean: 56.0 ± 14.3	28	Yes, average follow-up of 90 days	Yes	No
Van Kessel <sup>28</sup>	Feb 2	Outpatient	9 (total patients NR)	Range: 10– 35	NR	Primary studies mean/median range: 38.7-59	21	No	No	No
Wallbridge- Bourmistrova <sup>74</sup>	Aug 29	Inpatient	33 (6,743)	NR	37	Median: 57 IQR: 49.3-60.7	30	No	No	No

First author	Country	Study period	Acute illness setting	Number of included patients	Non-COVID- 19 comparator group?	Proportion female patients %	Patient age (years)	Minimum follow-up (days)	Outcomes assessed:
Al-Aly <sup>39</sup>	US	Mar 1 – Nov 30, 2020	Outpatient	COVID-19: 73,435 Control: 4,990,835	Yes	12.04	Mean: 59.9 SD: 15.92	30	Neurological, mental health, respiratory, cardiovascular, other, risk factors
Ayoubkhani <sup>44</sup>	UK	Jan 1 – Aug 31, 2020	Inpatient	COVID-19: 47,780 Control: 47,780	Yes	45.1	Mean: 64.5 SD: 19.2	NR, mean follow-up: 140	Respiratory, cardiovascular, other, risk factors
Bowe <sup>47</sup>	US	Mar 1, 2020 – Apr 30, 2021	Mixed	COVID-19: 89,216 Control: 1,637,467	Yes	8.9	Median: 68.5 IQR: 56.8– 74.3	30	Other
Chevinski <sup>29</sup>	US	Mar 1 – June 30, 2020	Mixed	COVID-19: 74,446 Control: 74,446	Yes	Inpatient: 53 Outpatient: 61	NR	31	Prevalence of PACS, neurological, mental health, respiratory, cardiovascular, other, risk factors
Coleman <sup>17</sup> (preprint)	US	Jan 1, 2020 – Oct 20, 2021	Mixed	COVID-19: 638,121 Control: 87,969	Yes	56.7	Mean: 42.2 SD: 21.46	21	Mental health
Estiri <sup>37</sup>	US	Mar 2020 – Jun, 2021	Outpatient	COVID-19: 22,475 Control: 73,550	Yes	64	Mean: 50.7	90	Neurological, respiratory, cardiovascular, other, risk factors

### Table 2. Characteristics of included primary studies (n=17)

First author	Country	Study period	Acute illness setting	Number of included patients	Non-COVID- 19 comparator group?	Proportion female patients %	Patient age (years)	Minimum follow-up (days)	Outcomes assessed:
Jovanoski <sup>52</sup>	US	Feb 20 – Jul 4, 2020	Mixed	COVID-19: 57,748 Control: NA	No	53.3	Inpatient: 52.2-57.7 Outpatient: 41.0-46.8	30	Risk factors
Klaser <sup>38</sup>	UK	Feb 23 – Apr 12, 2021	NR	COVID-19: 35,827 Control: 386,150	Yes	68.02	Mean: 54.1 SD: 13.4	30	Mental health, risk factors
Lund <sup>40</sup>	Denmark	Feb 17 – May 31, 2021	Outpatient	COVID-19: 10,498 Control: 80,894	Yes	61	Median: 43 IQR: 30–56	14	Neurological, mental health, respiratory, cardiovascular, other
Magnúsdóttir <sup>16</sup> (preprint)	Denmark, Estonia, Iceland, Norway, Scotland, Sweden	Apr 2020 – Aug 2021	Mixed	COVID-19: 9,976 Control: 237,270	Yes	67.9	Mean: 46.6	60	Mental health
Matta <sup>31</sup>	France	May 2020 – Jan 2021	NR	COVID-19: 1,091 Control: 25,732	Yes	51.2	Mean: 49.4 SD: 12.9	56	Prevalence of PACS
Sørensen <sup>19</sup> (preprint)	Denmark	Sep 2020 – Apr 2021	Mixed	COVID-19: 61,002 Control: 91,878	Yes	61.2	Females Median: 50 IQR: 36–60 Males Median: 54 IQR: 41–64	180	Neurological, mental health, respiratory, cardiovascular, other, risk factors

First author	Country	Study period	Acute illness setting	Number of included patients	Non-COVID- 19 comparator group?	Proportion female patients %	Patient age (years)	Minimum follow-up (days)	Outcomes assessed:
Taquet A <sup>30</sup>	US	Jan 20 – Dec 16, 2020	Mixed	COVID-19: 273,618 Control: 114,449	Yes	55.6	Mean: 46.3 SD: 19.8	1–90, 90– 180	Prevalence of PACS, neurological, mental health, respiratory, other, risk factors
Taquet B <sup>41</sup>	US	Jan 20 – Dec 13, 2020	Mixed	COVID-19: 236,379 Control: 236,038	No	55.6	Mean: 46 SD: 19.7	1–180	Mental health
Wang <sup>42</sup>	US	Mar 4, 2020 – Feb 9, 2021	Mixed	COVID-19: 23,505 Control: NA	No	61.9	Mean: 51.6 SD: 18.2	50	Neurological, mental health, respiratory, cardiovascular, other
Whitaker <sup>18</sup> (preprint)	UK	Sep 15, 2020 – Feb 8, 2021	Mixed	Total: 508,707	No	57.3	Mean: NR Range: 18– 74+	84	Prevalence of PACS, risk factors
Xie A <sup>46</sup>	US	Mar 1, 2020 May 1, 2021	Mixed	COVID-19: 153,760 Control: 5,637,647 (contemporary); 5,859,411 (historical)	Yes	9.53	67.13 IQR: 53.12– 74.46	30	Cardiovascular
Xie B <sup>53</sup>	US	Mar 1, 2020 May 1, 2021	Mixed	COVID-19: 181,384 Control: 4,397,509	Yes	9.53	67.13 IQR: 53.12- 74.46	30	Risk factors

## Appendix B. Summaries of PACS Symptom Prevalence by Organ System

First Author	Concentration impairment	Smell Dysfunction	Cognitive impairment	Memory impairment	Headache	Taste Dysfunction
Aiyegbusi <sup>50</sup>	NA	14	NA	NA	18	7
Alkodaymi <sup>32</sup>	22	12	15	NA	10	6
Anaya <sup>68</sup>	23	11	15	12	14	8
Badenoch <sup>36</sup>	NA	11	20	NA	7	7
Cabrera Martimbianco <sup>20</sup>	57	26	57	57	39	22
Ceban <sup>34</sup>	NA	NA	22	NA	NA	NA
Chen <sup>11</sup>	9	8	NA	13	4	8
De-la-Rosa-Martinez <sup>13</sup>	27	14	NA	23	20	12
Deer <sup>69</sup>	85	13	19	16	23	16
Fernández-de-Las- Peñas <sup>35</sup>	NA	NA	NA	NA	8	NA
Groff <sup>22</sup>	24	13	17	19	9	11
Han <sup>70</sup>	18	6	NA	19	7	4
Hoshijima <sup>14</sup>	12	19	NA	14	16	14

#### Table 3: Pooled mean/median prevalence of neurological sequelae in PACS (reviews: n=26)

First Author	Concentration impairment	Smell Dysfunction	Cognitive impairment	Memory impairment	Headache	Taste Dysfunction
lqbal <sup>71</sup>	24	17	NA	17	12	18
Jafar <sup>72</sup>	NA	27	NA	NA	NA	NA
Jennings <sup>23</sup>	11	10	15	35	17	8
Khraisat <sup>73</sup>	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Long <sup>43</sup>	NA	11	NA	35	15	10
Lopez-Leon <sup>24</sup>	27	21	NA	16	44	23
Malik <sup>48</sup>	NA	20	NA	NA	21	NA
Michelin <sup>51</sup>	3	15	NA	18	5	14
Nasserie <sup>25</sup>	22	11	17	28	NA	9
Natarajan <sup>15</sup>	20	15	29	18	11	12
Premraj <sup>33</sup>	22	12	NA	27	10	11
Reyes Domingo <sup>12</sup>	9	13	29	11	9	7
Van Kessel <sup>28</sup>	NA	20	10	NA	38	20
Range (no. studies)	3-85 (17)	6-27 (23)	15-29 (12)	11-57 (17)	4-44 (22)	4-23 (21)

### Table 4: Pooled mean/median prevalence of mental health sequelae in PACS (reviews: n=22)

First Author	Anxiety	Sleep disorder	Depression	Post-traumatic stress disorder
Alkodaymi <sup>32</sup>	23	30	23	NA
Anaya <sup>68</sup>	25	19	25	43
Badenoch <sup>36</sup>	19	27	13	16
Cabrera Martimbianco <sup>20</sup>	25	53	25	57
Chen <sup>11</sup>	10	13	10	ΝΑ
De-la-Rosa-Martinez <sup>13</sup>	33	29	19	NA
Deer <sup>69</sup>	22	32	21	14
Groff <sup>22</sup>	30	27	20	13
Han <sup>70</sup>	22	12	23	ΝΑ
Hoshijima <sup>14</sup>	11	26	12	NA
lqbal <sup>71</sup>	29	44	20	ΝΑ
Jennings <sup>23</sup>	34	33	32	18
Khraisat <sup>73</sup>	22	35	21	20
Long <sup>43</sup>	33	27	33	NA
Lopez-Leon <sup>24</sup>	13	11	12	1

First Author	Anxiety	Sleep disorder	Depression	Post-traumatic stress disorder
Malik <sup>48</sup>	15	47	15	15
Michelin <sup>51</sup>	19	18	8	9
Nasserie <sup>25</sup>	22	NA	15	NA
Natarajan <sup>15</sup>	28	22	22	12
Premraj <sup>33</sup>	23	31	14	11
Reyes Domingo <sup>12</sup>	32	15	17	18
Wallbridge-Bourmistrova <sup>74</sup>	11	40	10	19
Range (no. studies)	11-34 (22)	11-53 (21)	8-33 (22)	1-57 (14)

### Table 5. Pooled mean/median prevalence of respiratory sequelae in PACS (reviews: n=22)

First Author	Dyspnea	Cough	Sputum	Nasal congestion	Sore throat
Aiyegbusi <sup>50</sup>	32	18	NA	NA	NA
Alkodaymi <sup>32</sup>	31	6	NA	NA	NA
Anaya <sup>68</sup>	35	17	12	8	12
Cabrera Martimbianco <sup>20</sup>	61	59	59	17	11
Chen <sup>11</sup>	14	7	NA	NA	3
De-la-Rosa-Martinez <sup>13</sup>	35	19	20	16	4
Deer <sup>69</sup>	35	16	8	20	4
Groff <sup>22</sup>	30	13	NA	NA	3
Han <sup>70</sup>	18	5	2	NA	2
Hoshijima <sup>14</sup>	25	19	5	10	9
lqbal <sup>71</sup>	39	11	NA	ΝΑ	NA
Jennings <sup>23</sup>	40	22	13	NA	12
Long <sup>43</sup>	33	17	7	ΝΑ	5
Lopez-Leon <sup>24</sup>	24	19	3	NA	3
Malik <sup>48</sup>	40	23	NA	NA	NA

First Author	Dyspnea	Cough	Sputum	Nasal congestion	Sore throat
Michelin <sup>51</sup>	25	8	6	5	5
Nasserie <sup>25</sup>	36	17	NA	NA	NA
Natarajan <sup>15</sup>	22	18	NA	NA	6
Reyes Domingo <sup>12</sup>	18	7	10	1	3
Sanchez-Ramirez <sup>26</sup>	32	13	12	NA	4
Van Kessel <sup>28</sup>	71	43	NA	NA	NA
Range (no. studies)	14-71 (21)	5-59 (21)	1-59 (12)	5-17 (7)	2-12 (15)

### Table 6. Pooled mean/median prevalence of cardiovascular sequelae in PACS (reviews: n=21)

Author	Myocarditis	Chest pain	Palpitations	Pericardial effusion
Aiyegbusi <sup>50</sup>	NA	15	NA	NA
Alkodaymi <sup>32</sup>	NA	8	14	NA
Anaya <sup>68</sup>	10	16	12	27
Cabrera Martimbianco <sup>20</sup>	NA	89	62	NA
Chen <sup>11</sup>	NA	5	NA	NA
De-la-Rosa-Martinez <sup>13</sup>	1	13	NA	9
Deer <sup>69</sup>	20	14	13	13
Groff <sup>22</sup>	NA	13	9	NA
Han <sup>70</sup>	NA	5	5	NA
Hoshijima <sup>14</sup>	NA	17	11	NA
lqbal <sup>71</sup>	NA	17	NA	NA
Jennings <sup>23</sup>	NA	10	20	NA
Long <sup>43</sup>	NA	7	11	NA
Lopez-Leon <sup>24</sup>	1	16	11	NA
Malik <sup>48</sup>	NA	10	NA	NA

Author	Myocarditis	Chest pain	Palpitations	Pericardial effusion
Michelin <sup>51</sup>	NA	6	9.7	NA
Nasserie <sup>25</sup>	NA	13	NA	NA
Natarajan <sup>15</sup>	NA	12	14	NA
Ramadan <sup>45</sup>	NA	25	NA	15
Reyes Domingo <sup>12</sup>	NA	6	5	NA
Van Kessel <sup>28</sup>	NA	24	NA	NA
Range (no. studies)	1-20 (4)	5-89 (21)	5-62 (13)	9-27 (4)

Author	Fatigue	Arthralgia	Hair Ioss	Myalgia	Decreased appetite or weight loss	Diarrhea or vomiting	Conjunctivitis or red eye	Fever
Aiyegbusi <sup>50</sup>	47	20	NA	25	ΝΑ	6	NA	NA
Alkodaymi <sup>32</sup>	41	15	12	22	NA	5	NA	NA
Anaya <sup>68</sup>	46	16	18	16	8	10	3	9
Badenoch <sup>36</sup>	24	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Cabrera Martimbianco <sup>20</sup>	64	55	29	51	NA	33	14	20
Ceban <sup>34</sup>	32	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Chen <sup>11</sup>	23	13	7	6	6	3	NA	2
De-la-Rosa- Martinez <sup>13</sup>	49	22	20	27	7	7	14	4
Deer <sup>69</sup>	45	14	19	14	31	4	9	30
Groff <sup>22</sup>	38	10	21	13	NA	NA	NA	1
Han <sup>70</sup>	28	26	7	10	NA	NA	NA	NA
Hoshijima <sup>14</sup>	45	13	10	11	10	6	NA	12
lqbal <sup>71</sup>	48	NA	NA	NA	ΝΑ	NA	NA	7
Jennings <sup>23</sup>	44	13	20	34	13	8	NA	8
Long <sup>43</sup>	47	12	24	13	14	3	NA	2

#### Table 7. Pooled mean/median prevalence of other-organ-system sequelae in PACS (reviews: n=25)

Author	Fatigue	Arthralgia	Hair Ioss	Myalgia	Decreased appetite or weight loss	Diarrhea or vomiting	Conjunctivitis or red eye	Fever
Lopez-Leon <sup>24</sup>	58	19	25	NA	12	16	6	11
Malik <sup>48</sup>	64	24	NA	NA	ΝΑ	NA	NA	NA
Michelin <sup>51</sup>	31	9.4	14	11	18	10	2	1
Nasserie <sup>25</sup>	40	NA	NA	NA	ΝΑ	NA	NA	1
Natarajan <sup>15</sup>	29	28	20	13	5	15	NA	3
Premraj <sup>33</sup>	37	NA	NA	18	ΝΑ	NA	NA	NA
Rao <sup>49</sup>	52	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Reyes Domingo <sup>12</sup>	25	10	7	9	8	5	2	1
Sanchez-Ramirez <sup>26</sup>	38	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Van Kessel <sup>28</sup>	87	NA	NA	NA	ΝΑ	NA	NA	22
Range (no. studies)	23-87 (25)	9-55 (17)	7-29 (15)	6-51 (16)	6-31 (11)	3-33 (14)	2-14 (7)	1-29 (16)

## Appendix C. Summary of Studies on Impacts to Daily Living

Author	Decreased quality of life	Impaired activity and function	Mobility decline	General pain and discomfort	Difficulty with self- care
Anaya <sup>68</sup>	NA	NA	NA	30	NA
Cabrera Martimbianco <sup>20</sup>	NA	50	7	66	NA
Ceban <sup>34</sup>	NA	63	68	NA	68
Deer <sup>69</sup>	NA	NA	25	30	NA
Groff <sup>22</sup>	NA	44	20	32	NA
lqbal <sup>71</sup>	51	NA	NA	NA	NA
Jennings <sup>23</sup>	57	23	32	36	10
Malik <sup>48</sup>	59	28	36	41	8
Michelin <sup>51</sup>	37	ΝΑ	NA	ΝΑ	6
Natarajan <sup>15</sup>	NA	NA	15	13	NA
Premraj <sup>33</sup>	NA	ΝΑ	NA	28	NA
Reyes Domingo <sup>12</sup>	30	17	22	28	17
Sanchez-Ramirez <sup>26</sup>	52	36	NA	NA	NA

#### Table 8: Pooled mean/median prevalence of the impacts to daily living in PACS (reviews: n=14)

Author	Decreased quality of life	Impaired activity and function	Mobility decline	General pain and discomfort	Difficulty with self- care
Van Kessel <sup>28</sup>	NA	33	NA	NA	NA
Range (n studies)	30-59 (6)	17-63 (8)	7-68 (8)	13-66 (9)	6-68 (5)

## Appendix D. Summary of Risk Factors for Developing PACS

#### Table 9. Risk factors contributing to PACS (reviews: n=3; primary studies: n=8)

First Author (country)	Number of patients with COVID-19 (controls)	Minimum follow-up since symptom onset or discharge (days)	Factors associated with an increased risk of developing one or more PACS symptoms
Systematic reviews and meta-analyses			
Long <sup>43</sup> (multiple)	4,478	30	Increased disease severity
Premraj <sup>33</sup> (multiple)	11,324	90	Increased disease severity
Rao <sup>49</sup> (multiple)	9,362	12	Female sex
Primary literature			
Chevinski <sup>29</sup> (US)	74,446 (74,446)	30	Increased disease severity
Estiri <sup>37</sup> (US)	22,475 (73,550)	90	<65 years old
Jovanoski <sup>52</sup> (US)	57,748 (NA)	90	Increased disease severity; female sex; increasing age (18-64 years for mental health); non-Hispanic and white (non-Hispanic only for cardiovascular sequelae); increased pre-exiting conditions or co-morbidities
Klaser <sup>38</sup> (UK)	35,827 (386,150)	30	Increased pre-exiting conditions or co-morbidities
Sørensen <sup>19</sup> (Denmark)	61,002 (91,878)	180	Increased disease severity; female sex
Taquet A <sup>30</sup> (US)	273,618 (114,449)	84	Increased disease severity; female sex and decreasing age for mental health sequelae; male sex and increasing age for respiratory sequelae
Whitaker <sup>18</sup> (preprint) (UK)	53,309 (NA)	30	Increased disease severity; female sex; increased pre-existing conditions and co-morbidities

First Author (country)	Number of patients with COVID-19 (controls)	Minimum follow-up since symptom onset or discharge (days)	Factors associated with an increased risk of developing one or more PACS symptoms
Xie B <sup>53</sup> (US)	181,384 (4,397,509)	30 days	Increased disease severity; female sex; increased pre-existing conditions and co-morbidities

Increased disease severity during acute phase of illness: hospital admission, ICU admission, supplementary oxygen, more symptoms during acute phase. Preexisting conditions and co-morbidities: high/low BMI, asthma, previous mental health conditions.

# Citation

Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario). Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome (PACS) in adults. Toronto, ON: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2022.

## Disclaimer

This document was developed by Public Health Ontario (PHO). PHO provides scientific and technical advice to Ontario's government, public health organizations and health care providers. PHO's work is guided by the current best available evidence at the time of publication. The application and use of this document is the responsibility of the user. PHO assumes no liability resulting from any such application or use. This document may be reproduced without permission for non-commercial purposes only and provided that appropriate credit is given to PHO. No changes and/or modifications may be made to this document without express written permission from PHO.

# Public Health Ontario

Public Health Ontario is an agency of the Government of Ontario dedicated to protecting and promoting the health of all Ontarians and reducing inequities in health. Public Health Ontario links public health practitioners, front-line health workers and researchers to the best scientific intelligence and knowledge from around the world.

For more information about PHO, visit <u>publichealthontario.ca</u>.



©Queen's Printer for Ontario, 2022